Forest Ecology and Management 393 (2017) 113-138

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Forest Ecology and Management

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/foreco

Carbon stocks in bamboo ecosystems worldwide: Estimates and uncertainties

Jia Qi Yuen^{a,*}, Tak Fung^b, Alan D. Ziegler^a

^a Department of Geography, National University of Singapore, Singapore ^b Department of Biological Sciences, National University of Singapore, Singapore

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 13 September 2016 Received in revised form 7 November 2016 Accepted 18 January 2017

Keywords: Bamboo Carbon Biomass Fallow Land cover change Roots Rhizomes

ABSTRACT

From a review of 184 studies on bamboo biomass for 70 species (22 genera) we estimate plausible ranges for above-ground carbon (AGC) biomass (16-128 Mg C/ha), below-ground carbon (BGC) biomass (8-64 Mg C/ha), soil organic carbon (SOC; 70-200 Mg C/ha), and total ecosystem carbon (TEC; 94-392 Mg C/ha). The total ecosystem carbon range is below that for most types of forests, on par with that of rubber plantations and tree orchards, but greater than agroforests, oil palm, various types of swidden fallows, grasslands, shrublands, and pastures. High carbon biomass was associated with many Phyllostachys spp., including Moso (P. edulis) in China, Japan, Taiwan, and Korea, as well as other "giant" bamboo species of genera Bambusa, Dendrocalamus, Gigantochloa, and Guadua. The low end of the TEC range for mature bamboo typically included various species of dwarf bamboo, understory species, and stands stressed by climatic factors (temperature, rainfall), soil conditions, and management practices. Limited research and uncertainties associated with determinations prevent a robust assessment of carbon stocks for most species. Moso bamboo was by far the most studied species (>40% of the reported values), as it is commonly grown in plantations for commercial use. Similarly, a review of available allometric equations revealed that more work is needed to develop equations for predicting carbon biomass for most species. Most allometry equations exist for AGC for China, where 33 species have been studied. Allometric equations for BGC are rare, with all work conducted in China (15 species) and India (2). Root: shoot ratio estimate for most groups of species and genera were less than one, with the exception of Phyllostachys spp (however, some individual species with small sample size were greater than one).

Estimated annual carbon accumulation rates were on the order of 8-14 Mg C/ha, relaxing to <4 MgC/ha after selective harvesting of stands commences following maturation-but the timing of this rate change could not be reliably ascertained. The high standing carbon stocks and high annual accumulation rates point to the possibility of successful carbon farming using bamboo, if stands are managed efficiently (sufficient water, adequate nutrients, appropriate thinning/harvesting). Key in long-term carbon sequestration of bamboo is making sure harvested bamboo are turned into durable products (e.g., permanent construction materials, furniture, art). While our review demonstrated the potential of bamboo as an efficient and effective carbon sink, further research is needed to reduce uncertainties in the underlying data. resulting from a lack of standardization of methods, a lack of research for many bamboo species, and limited research of below-ground and soil organic carbon. Another priority is obtaining more carbon estimates for under-represented regions such as Central America, South America and Africa. Finally, we conducted a case study in northern Thailand that demonstrated the difficulty in sampling above- and below-ground components of total ecosystem carbon, as well as the threat of drastic bamboo biomass loss associated with instances of gregarious flowering. Overall, we recommend that instead of being seen as an invasive species with low utility, bamboo should be given greater recognition in policy and management for its value as a carbon sink, critical in mitigating the effects of climate change, and for its ability to provide key ecosystem services for humans, such as stabilizing hillslopes from accelerated soil erosion, improving soil fertility, and providing food and construction materials.

© 2017 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

* Corresponding author at: Block AS02-03-01, 1 Arts Link Kent Ridge, Singapore 107568, Singapore. *E-mail address:* yuenjq@gmail.com (J.Q. Yuen).







Contents

1.	Introduction	114
2.	Part I: review of studies on AGC, BGC and SOC in bamboo ecosystems worldwide	115
	2.1. Methods	115
	2.2. Above- and below-ground carbon	118
	2.3. Soil organic carbon	121
	2.4. Total ecosystem carbon	122
	2.5. Root:Shoot relationships	122
	2.6. Carbon accumulation	124
3.	Part II: review of allometric equations for bamboo ecosystems worldwide	124
	3.1. Method	124
	3.2. Results	125
4.	Part III: case study of bamboo carbon stock estimation in Thailand	127
	4.1. Study area	127
	4.2. Methods	128
	4.3. Results	130
	4.3.1. Derivation of allometric equation for estimating bamboo AGB	130
	4.3.2. Results for TEC	130
5.	Discussion	131
	5.1. Carbon sequestration potential of bamboo	131
	5.2. Uncertainty in estimates of carbon in bamboo	132
6.	Conclusion	133
	Acknowledgements	133
Арр	endix A. Supplementary material	133
	References	133

1. Introduction

Bamboo is a woody-stemmed grass that belongs to the Bambusoideae subfamily and the Gramineae (or Poaceae) family (Scurlock et al., 2000). Worldwide, there are approximately 1250-1500 species of bamboo comprising approximately 75-107 genera (Ohrnberger, 1999; Scurlock et al., 2000; Zhu, 2001). They are distributed across approximately 31.5 million ha of land, the equivalent of 0.8% of the world's total "forested" area (FAO, 2010; Song et al., 2011). A large proportion of bamboo is concentrated in China and India. China is home to about 500-534 species that occupy approximately 4.84-5.71 million ha (Chen et al., 2009b; Li and Kobayashi, 2004; FAO, 2010; Song et al., 2011), mostly in the south (Chen et al., 2009b; Song et al., 2011). India has about 128 species distributed over approximately 5.48 million ha (Tewari, 1992; Seethalakshmi and Mutesh Kumar, 1998). Approximately 80% of the bamboo forests are found in the Asia-Pacific Region (Lobovikov et al., 2012).

The wide tolerance of bamboo to climatic and edaphic conditions means that it persists in tropical and subtropical areas between 46°N and 47°S (Song et al., 2011). In addition, some bamboo species have high (culm) growth rates that peak at approximately 7.5-100 cm per day (Buckingham et al., 2011). Rapid growth rates favor the accumulation of organic carbon by photosynthesis, in aboveground culms, the culm branches with their sheaths and leaves, and an underground network of roots and persistent rhizomes (Düking et al., 2011; Lobovikov et al., 2012). Given the large areal distribution of bamboo relative to other plant species and their high growth rates, it would appear that bamboo land covers can sequester substantial quantities of carbon, thereby helping to mitigate the effects of climate change (Nath et al., 2015). For example, the fast growth of a Moso bamboo (Phyllostachys edulis) forest in China resulted in 5.10 Mg C ha⁻¹ of carbon sequestered during a single year - a rate that is 33% higher than a tropical mountain rainforest and 41% higher than a 5-yr old stand of Cunninghamia lanceolata, a fast-growing Chinese fir (Zhou and Jiang, 2004; Kuehl et al., 2013). More generally, the carbon storage in bamboo forests in China has been estimated to be 169–259 Mg C ha⁻¹, much higher than mean estimates for forests in China and globally, which are 39 and 86 Mg C ha⁻¹, respectively (Song et al., 2011).

In addition, Nath et al. (2015) report biomass carbon sequestration rates as high as $13-24 \text{ Mg C} \text{ ha}^{-1} \text{ y}^{-1}$ for various types of bamboo worldwide. The highest rate (24 Mg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹) was associated with a sympodial (root growth pattern) *Bambusa bambos* plantation in India (Shanmughavel and Francis, 1996), whereas the next highest rate (16 Mg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹) was for a sympodial *Bambusa oldhamii* plantation in Mexico (Castañeda-Mendoza et al., 2005). The highest carbon sequestration rate (13 Mg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹) for a monopodial species was associated with a *Phyllostachys bambusoides* plantation in Japan (Isagi et al., 1993). Other sympodial species with high sequestration rates include *Bambusa pallida* and *Dendrocalamus strictus*, both growing in plantations in India (Singh and Kochhar, 2005; Singh and Singh, 1999).

Some authors have highlighted uncertainty over the carbon sequestration potential of bamboo. Liese (2009) and Düking et al. (2011) argue that the growth of new culms is merely a reallocation of carbohydrates from one part of the plant to another. According to them, culm growth is not driven by its own photosynthesis, but is derived from energy that was produced previously by an older culm. In addition, the relatively short lifespan of individual culms (7–10 years) means that stored carbon will be potentially released into the atmosphere relatively guickly, compared with the wood biomass of longer-lived tree species. However, harvested bamboo is now often used to produce durable products such as furniture and construction materials, which equate to long-term storage of carbon, offsetting the short lifespan of bamboo culms (Huang et al., 2014). In addition, bamboo can produce phytolithoccluded carbon, a stable form of carbon resulting from decomposing vegetation that remains in the soil for several thousand years (Huang et al., 2014). Parr et al. (2010) estimated that the biosequestration of phytolith-occluded carbon by bamboo worldwide is equivalent to 11% of the current increase in atmospheric carbon dioxide

A recent study by Zachariah et al. (2016) has also raised uncertainty over the sequestration potential of bamboo. The authors measured gas exchange at the surface of a six-month old and a one-year old *Bambusa vulgaris* culm, and estimated that loss of carbon via emission of CO_2 could actually exceed the amount of carbon sequestered via growth. However, the results from this study must be viewed as preliminary, given that only two bamboo culms were studied and the emission rates measured were simply assumed to hold across the whole lifetime of a bamboo and across bamboo individuals in a stand. There is also the issue that if bamboo were net emitters of carbon, the source of the carbon needed to make up the balance is unclear. In contrast, by estimating production and respiration from a stand of *Phyllostachys pubescens* bamboo in Kyoto Prefecture, Japan, Isagi et al. (1997) found a positive net carbon production of 8.5 t ha⁻¹ yr⁻¹, a rate that is comparable to values for forests in Japan with similar climates.

On balance, although there is uncertainty over how effectively bamboo stores carbon, there is enough evidence to suggest that the carbon storage potential is sufficient enough to include bamboo in debates on how land-cover transitions/manipulations influence climate change (cf. Lou et al., 2010; Wang et al., 2013; Nath et al., 2015). However, to date, bamboo has not been included in policy agreements related to feedbacks between land-use change and climate change. For example, the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), the Kyoto Protocol and the Marrakech Accords do not refer to bamboo (Lobovikov et al., 2012). The omission may be originally related to bamboo's botanical classification as a grass (Buckingham et al., 2011; Lobovikov et al., 2012). It may also be related to views that bamboo is an invasive or emergent species growing opportunistically on degraded lands or is simply part of other types of recognized land covers (cf. Christanty et al., 1996; Buckingham et al., 2011; Kuehl et al., 2013). For example, the presence of bamboo has been noted on marginal degraded lands and swidden fallows, which have been historically criminalized and increasingly discouraged (Schmidt-Vogt, 1998; Ziegler et al., 2009). But even in these systems, bamboo may be important in land recovery, as Christanty et al. (1996) found in their compelling assessment of land recovery in the bamboo talun-kebun rotation swidden system in West Java, Indonesia.

We posit that bamboo has been overlooked in attempts to simplify the variables involved in contemporary carbon calculus. The neglect of bamboo in policy agreements is inopportune not only because of its potential to sequester carbon, but also because of its purported ecological and socioeconomic benefits. Bamboo has been cultivated and used by humans for at least 6000 years (Song et al., 2011), and it is now used by billions of people every day (Lobovikov et al., 2007). Bamboo is particularly important for rural livelihoods (Lobovikov et al., 2012). In addition, young bamboo shoots from 56 species are edible, while the sturdy culms of dozens of species can be used to produce furniture or construction material (Li and Kobayashi, 2004). Bamboo can also be used as firewood (Li and Kobayashi, 2004; Liese, 2009). Furthermore, as an alternative to wood, 18 species of bamboo can be used to make pulp and paper (Li and Kobayashi, 2004). There is little wastage in producing bamboo products - nearly 100% of harvested bamboo can be used in the manufacturing of commercial products, compared with about 20% for trees (Muladi, 1996; Lobovikov et al., 2012). With approximately 1500 commercial applications (Scurlock et al., 2000), bamboo has resulted in products with an estimated global market value of US \$7 billion (Lobovikov et al., 2012).

From the perspective of ecosystem functioning, the extensive fibrous rhizome and root systems of bamboo can decrease surface soil erosion, lower the risk of shallow landslides, and stabilize river banks (Song et al., 2011). For example, a single bamboo plant can bind up to 6 m³ of soil (Zhou et al., 2005) and the leafy mulch that is common around bamboo clumps protects the topsoil from erosion by the direct impact of rain (Liese, 2009; Zhou et al., 2005; Song et al., 2011). Furthermore, bamboo's presence on degraded lands helps rehabilitate soils via recycling of nutrients sequestered

in deeper horizons of the soil profile (Christanty et al., 1996). The slow decomposition of silica-rich litter and high concentration of fine roots also contributes to the restoration of physical and chemical properties of soil (Christanty et al., 1996).

In this review paper, we attempt to provide a rigorous assessment of carbon sequestration potential of bamboo to inform management aimed at mitigating the effects of global climate change. By doing so, we also improve understanding of the importance of carbon sequestration by bamboo relative to other known ecological and socioeconomic benefits. In Part I of this paper, we review studies reporting aboveground (AGC), belowground (BGC) and soil organic carbon (SOC) stocks in ecosystems with significant amounts of bamboo (hereafter "bamboo ecosystems"), from around the world. Afterwards, we compare the carbon stocks of these ecosystems in Southeast Asia with those of the other major land covers in the region. Southeast Asia is the region where bamboo originated (Song et al., 2011) and for which estimates of carbon stocks for major land covers are most readily available (Yuen et al., 2013, 2016; Yuen, 2015). Apart from bamboo, these land covers encompass forest (FOR), logged-over forest (LOF), orchard and tree plantation (OTP), rubber plantation (RP), oil palm (OP), longfallow swidden (LFS), intermediate-fallow swidden (IFS), shortfallow swidden (SFS), non-swidden agroforest (AGF) and grassland, pasture and shrubland (GPS; bamboo is excluded from this land cover type).

In Part II of the paper, we compile literature-reported allometric equations for calculating bamboo biomass, culm volume and culm height – quantities that are routinely used to estimate carbon stocks. The aim of this compilation is to provide a comprehensive overview of the equations available for estimating carbon storage in different bamboo ecosystems. This overview provides insight into the current capacity for carrying out these estimations in different geographical regions and facilitates use of the equations for the calculation and assessment of carbon storage in bamboo ecosystems worldwide. In our compilation (provided as Supplementary online material), we provide information on the taxonomy, age and location of the sampled bamboo used to derive the equations, because these are important factors influencing carbon storage.

Finally, in Part III of the paper we highlight the importance of bamboo as a carbon store in the context of land regeneration by presenting the results of a new case study in Thailand, which compares carbon stocks in a bamboo forest with those in an adjacent evergreen forest. This case study thus provides an explicit instantiation of the general conclusions that we derive from the analysis in Part I, which spans case studies from around the world. The case study also provides us with an arena to discuss the difficulties in undertaking carbon biomass determinations in these systems.

2. Part I: review of studies on AGC, BGC and SOC in bamboo ecosystems worldwide

2.1. Methods

We reviewed a total of 184 case studies reporting information on carbon stocks in bamboo ecosystems worldwide. Journal articles, book chapters, and scientific reports were identified in a comprehensive literature search carried out using Web of Science, Scopus, Google, Google Scholar, and individual journal databases, using permutations of keywords that include bamboo, aboveground, below-ground, roots, root:shoot ratio, allometry, allometric equations, carbon, biomass, tropics. The remaining keywords consisted of individual country and region names if bamboo is commonly found within the locations (Sharma, 1987): Africa, China, India, Indonesia, Japan, Laos, Malaysia, Myanmar, Philippines, South America, Southeast Asia, Taiwan, Thailand, and Vietnam. In addition, bibliographies of reviewed articles were used to find obscure and older articles. Furthermore, gray literature sources were examined. Relevant non-English articles (e.g. Chinese, Japanese, Korean and Thai) were translated into English by the first author.

We focused on AGC, BGC and SOC stocks as they largely comprise the total ecosystem carbon (TEC) stocks of land-covers, similar to our prior analyses (Ziegler et al., 2012; Yuen et al., 2013, 2016). In most studies the aboveground biomass estimates typically consisted of the bamboo culms, branches and leaves, while below-ground estimates typically included the underground stump, rhizome and roots. However, we did not exclude data if calculation methods varied or we were unsure of the exact components comprising AGC and BGC estimates. Because only a handful of studies reported carbon values (a percentage of the vegetative biomass), we typically determined AGC and BGC values by multiplying the biomass estimates by 50% (following Smith et al., 2010). In some cases, studies reported root:shoot ratios (RSR), which are the ratios of below-ground to above-ground biomass. In other cases, we determined them as BGC/AGC. Thus, our approach was to be as comprehensive as possible in our data collection, including values that were likely associated with immature stands or that were determined with non-standardized methods.

From the 184 case studies in our review, AGC data for 70 species from 22 genera were collated for bamboo ecosystems worldwide, resulting in a total of 543 AGC values (Table 1). The most common genera were *Bambusa* (16 species, sometimes mixed together at a study site), *Phyllostachys* (11), *Dendrocalamus* (7 species), *Gigan*- tochloa (6 species, sometimes mixed), and *Sasa* (5). The remaining genera were represented by one to three species. The countries with information on bamboo biomass stocks included Bangladesh, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, China, Colombia, Ecuador, Ethiopia, India, Japan, Kenya, Laos, Malaysia, Mexico, Myanmar, Philippines, South Korea, Taiwan, Thailand and Vietnam (Table 1). The most data originated from China, where information on 35 species was found. The remaining countries provided data for one to seven species. In comparison, fewer data were available for BGC data: 303 values from 51 species from 19 genera around the world (Tables 1 and S1). Thus, a similar number of values (301) were collated for AGC + BGC and RSR. Carbon estimates, sampling and calculation methods, and other relevant characteristics of each reviewed case study are listed by country in Supplementary Table S1.

The most data were for *Phyllostachys edulis*: 217 AGC and 127 BGC values (Table 1). In deriving these numbers from Table 1, we considered *Phyllostachys pubescens*, *Phyllostachys pubescens* Mazel ex H. de Lehaire, and *Phyllostachys heterocycla* to be synonyms of *P. edulis*, following http://www.theplantlist.org/tpl1.1/search? q=phyllostachys and http://www.plantnames.unimelb.edu.au/ Sorting/Phyllostachys.html. Commonly referred to as "Moso" bamboo, *P. edulis is* mostly found in China where it originated; however, data were also available for Japan, South Korea, and Taiwan (Tables 1 and S1). Of the other four genera with giant bamboos, the most data was available for *Dendrocalamus* spp. (43 AGC and 23 BGC values) from China, India, Myanmar, Philippines, Taiwan, and Vietnam (Table 1). *Bambusa* spp. had 67 AGC and 28 BGC values originating from work in China, Bangladesh, India, Mexico, Myanmar, the Philippines and Taiwan. Fewer than 10 AGC and

Table 1

Summary of data on aboveground carbon (AGC), below-ground carbon (BGC), and root: shoot ratio (BGC/AGC) of the various types of bamboos in the meta-analysis (in Mg C/ha).

Name	Location	AGC			BGC					AGC + BGC				
		n	Mean	Stdev	Max	n	Mean	Stdev	Max	n	Mean	Stdev	Max	Mean
Acidosasa edulis	China	1	5.1	_	5.1	1	1.9	_	1.9	1	7.0	_	7.0	0.38
Arundianaria fargesii	China	1	23.7	-	23.7	1	10.9	-	10.9	1	34.6	-	34.6	0.46
Arundinaria alpina	Ethiopia, Kenya	3	68.4	18.8	89.9	1	12.8	-	12.8	1	67.7	-	67.7	0.23
Arundinaria pusilla	Thailand	4	2.1	0.5	2.6	2	13.1	0.3	13.3	2	14.9	0.5	15.2	7.78
Bamboo in fallow	India, Laos, Myanmar	35	14.7	14.1	56.4	15	4.1	3.1	11.9	15	20.9	17.5	68.3	0.27
Bamboo in forest	China, Laos, Myanmar, Thailand, Vietnam	24	27.5	43.1	162.0	7	13.6	21.8	50.4	7	55.0	78.1	193.7	0.17
Bambusa arudinacea	India	6	23.5	17.9	50.9	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Bambusa bambos	India	13	81.1	46.0	143.3	9	5.3	4.0	12.2	9	76.5	54.3	148.9	0.17
Bambusa bulmeana	Philippines	3	57.1	13.0	71.5	1	21.5	-	21.5	1	93.0	-	93.0	0.30
Bambusa burmanica	China	1	23.4	-	23.4	1	7.4	-	7.4	1	30.8	-	30.8	0.32
Bambusa chungii	China	1	29.5	-	29.5	1	8.2	-	8.2	1	37.7	-	37.7	0.28
Bambusa dolichomerithalla	China	2	32.8	19.0	46.3	2	2.0	1.1	2.8	2	34.8	20.1	49.1	0.06
Bambusa oldhami	China, Mexico	9	25.7	27.7	71.6	8	4.6	5.5	16.7	8	27.0	29.9	74.4	0.47
Bambusa pachinensis	China	1	48.4	-	48.4	1	2.1	-	2.1	1	50.5	-	50.5	0.04
Bambusa polymorpha	Myanmar	13	15.3	9.1	31.8	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Bambusa rigida	China	1	35.7	-	35.7	1	5.8	-	5.8	1	41.5	-	41.5	0.16
Bambusa spp.	India	3	25.5	30.8	61.1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Bambusa stenostachya	Taiwan	2	70.7	62.0	114.5	1	159.4	-	159.4	1	273.9	-	273.9	1.39
Bambusa textilis	China	1	21.7	-	21.7	1	4.5	-	4.5	1	26.2	-	26.2	0.21
Bambusa tulda	Bangladesh, India, Myanmar,	11	23.5	17.0	53.0	2	9.2	9.5	15.9	2	60.9	11.3	68.9	0.17
Dealersia Graniana	Philippines	1	2.1		2.1	4	2.4		2.4	4				1.00
Bashania fangiana	China	1	2.1	-	2.1	1	3.4	-	3.4	1	5.5	-	5.5	1.63
Bashania fargesii Chimonohamhuan	China	3	2.6	1.7	3.7	3	0.6	0.4	0.9	3	3.2	2.1	4.5	0.25
quadrangularis	China	I	5.0	-	5.0	I	6.1	-	6.1	1	11.1	-	11.1	1.22
Chusquea culeou	Chile	1	80.8	-	80.8	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Chusquea tenuiflora	Chile	1	6.5	-	6.5	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dendrocalamopsis vario- strata	China	2	28.8	2.5	30.6	1	11.6	-	11.6	1	38.7	-	38.7	0.43
Dendrocalamus asper	Philippines, Taiwan	3	74.5	30.0	108.1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dendrocalamus barbatus	Vietnam	2	26.6	25.4	44.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dendrocalamus giganteus	China, Taiwan	6	33.6	36.4	77.9	4	3.9	5.7	12.4	4	15.5	21.9	47.8	0.31
Dendrocalamus hamiltonii	China	1	53.1	-	53.1	1	17.7	-	17.7	1	70.8	-	70.8	0.33
Dendrocalamus latiflorus	China, Taiwan	22	15.3	15.7	57.0	12	5.4	7.1	19.8	12	14.2	11.7	40.8	1.00

Table 1 (continued)

Name	Location	AGC			BGC				AGC + BGC				RSR	
		n	Mean	Stdev	Max	n	Mean	Stdev	Max	n	Mean	Stdev	Max	Mean
Dendrocalamus membranaceus	China	1	21.3	-	21.3	1	2.5	-	2.5	1	23.8	-	23.8	0.12
Dendrocalamus strictus	India, Myanmar	8	20.7	15.5	49.1	5	7.4	3.4	12.1	5	21.9	11.8	36.7	0.86
Fargesia denudata	China	8	33.5	22.9	69.2	8	26.5	13.6	44.3	8	60.0	35.7	113.5	0.90
Fargesia scabrida	China	1	4.4	_	4.4	_	-	_	_	_	-	-	-	-
Fargesia spathacea	China	1	10.9	_	10.9	_	-	_	_	_	-	-	-	-
Gelidocalamus stellatus	China	5	1.9	1.8	4.8	5	1.3	1.2	3.2	5	3.2	2.9	8.0	0.76
Gigantochloa apus	Indonesia	2	17.3	17.4	29.7	2	2.2	2.2	3.8	2	19.5	19.7	33.5	0.13
Gigantochloa levis	Philippines	1	73.4	-	73.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Gigantochloa scortechinii	Malaysia, Myanmar	3	20.9	13.8	36.0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Gigantochloa spp.	Indonesia, Thailand	4	23.0	15.3	43.7	2	10.5	7.3	15.7	2	25.3	18.2	38.2	0.72
Guadua angustifolia	Bolivia, Colombia, Ecuador	8	69.9	41.3	155.5	6	7.5	2.7	10.8	6	57.7	17.4	80.0	0.15
Guadua weberbaueri	Brazil	1	5.1	-	5.1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Neosinocalamus affinis	China	9	29.9	19.5	62.2	8	6.3	5.4	16.0	8	33.5	24.1	78.2	0.21
Oligostachyum	China	6	10.4	5.6	18.3	6	8.2	5.8	17.1	6	18.6	9.8	35.4	0.89
oedognatum														
Phyllostachys atroviginata	China	1	56.0	-	56.0	1	92.2	-	92.2	1	148.3	-	148.3	1.65
Phyllostachys bambusoides	Japan, South Korea	4	31.2	20.5	52.3	2	13.4	10.4	20.8	2	45.7	38.7	73.1	0.44
Phyllostachys edulis	China, Japan, Korea, Taiwan	217	33.2	23.9	169.4	127	14.8	17.4	116.7	125	46.0	39.8	286.1	0.55
Phyllostachys heteroclada	China	14	20.0	6.5	32.6	5	35.6	6.0	45.2	5	55.7	11.6	69.0	1.97
Phyllostachys makinoi	Taiwan	16	24.7	11.0	49.8	7	69.2	29.1	90.1	7	92.7	37.9	128.2	2.79
Phyllostachys meyeri	China	1	42.2	-	42.2	1	59.0	-	59.0	1	101.2	-	101.2	1.40
Phyllostachys nidularia	China	2	14.5	12.1	23.1	2	12.2	16.5	23.9	2	26.7	28.6	47.0	0.56
Phyllostachys nigra	South Korea	1	28.2	-	28.2	1	15.1	-	15.1	1	43.2	-	43.2	0.53
Phyllostachys praecox	China	2	6.8	0.8	7.4	2	3.0	2.5	4.7	2	9.8	3.3	12.1	0.42
Phyllostachys rutila	China	1	68.1	-	68.1	1	117.1	-	117.1	1	185.2	-	185.2	1.72
Phyllostachys viridis	China	1	16.0	-	16.0	1	41.5	-	41.5	1	57.4	-	57.4	2.60
Pleioblastus amarus	China	18	17.3	16.0	63.5	13	11.6	20.4	76.8	13	27.0	37.6	140.3	0.65
Pseudosasa amabilis	China	8	20.0	11.2	35.2	4	7.8	0.5	8.4	4	17.9	2.5	20.3	0.78
Pseudosasa usawai	Taiwan	3	32.4	11.4	42.4	3	34.4	15.8	52.6	3	66.8	20.6	87.5	1.13
Qiongzhuea tumidinoda	China	1	13.3	-	13.3	1	10.8	-	10.8	1	24.1	-	24.1	0.82
Sasa kurilensis	Japan	2	40.0	1.9	41.3	2	15.5	0.8	16.1	2	55.5	2.7	57.4	0.39
Sasa nikkoensis	Japan	2	9.5	0.0	9.5	2	6.5	0.1	6.6	2	16.0	0.2	16.1	0.69
Sasa nipponica	Japan	2	4.1	0.5	4.4	2	3.7	0.6	4.1	2	7.8	1.0	8.5	0.91
Sasa oseana	Japan	2	8.3	1.8	9.5	2	5.7	1.2	6.6	2	14.0	3.0	16.1	0.69
Sasa senanensis	Japan	2	9.0	4.5	12.2	3	7.4	5.5	13.5	2	18.8	9.8	25.7	1.06
Schizostachyum lumampao	Philippines	2	31.1	2.8	33.0	1	9.9	-	9.9	1	42.9	-	42.9	0.30
Sinarundinaria fangiana	China	1	3.7	-	3.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Thyrsostachys siamensis	Thailand	4	17.0	9.0	26.9	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

Bambusa oldhami includes Dendrocalamopsis oldhami, Dendrocalamus oldhami, and Bambusa atrovirens.

Phyllostachys pubescens, P. heterocycla, and P. pubescens Mazel ex H. de Lehaire are all synonyms of Phyllostachys edulis.

Bambusa spp. includes B. cacharensis, B. balcooa, B. vulgaris.

Gigantochloa spp. includes G. ater, G. verticilata, G. apus.

Data are from the following 167 studies: Abe and Shibata (2009), An et al. (2009), Castañeda-Mendoza et al. (2005), Chaiyo et al. (2012), Chan et al. (2013, 2016), Chandrashekara (1996), Chen et al. (1998, 2000, 2002, 2004, 2009a, 2012a, 2012b, 2012c, 2013, 2014), Christanty et al. (1996), Dang et al. (2012), Das and Chaturvedi (2006), Descloux et al. (2011), Ding et al. (2011), Dong et al. (2002), Du et al. (2010a, 2010b), Embaye et al. (2005), Fan et al. (2009, 2011, 2012, 2013), Feng et al. (2010), Fu (2007), Fu et al. (2014), Fukushima et al. (2007, 2015), Fukuzawa et al. (2007, 2015), Geri et al. (2011), Guo et al. (2005), Han et al. (2013), Hao et al. (2010), He et al. (1999, 2003, 2007), Homchan et al. (2013), Huang et al. (1993), Isagi (1994), Isagi et al. (1993, 1997), Kao and Chang (1989), Kaushal et al. (2016), Kiyono et al. (2007), Kleinn and Morales-Hidalgo (2006), Kumar et al. (2005), Kumemura et al. (2009), Lan et al. (1999), Li and Liao (1998), Li and Lin (1993), Li et al. (1993, 2006a, 2010, 2016), Lin (2000, 2002, 2005), Lin et al. (1998a, 1998b, 2000, 2004), Liu and Hong (2011), Liu et al. (2010a, 2010b, 2012), Lou et al. (2010), Lü and Chen (1992), Luo et al. (1997), Ly et al. (2012), Majumdar et al. (2016), Nath and Das (2010), Nath et al. (2009), Nie (1994), Oshima (1961), Othman (1994), Park and Ryu (1996), Patricio and Dumago (2014), Peng et al. (2002), Petsri et al. (2007), Qi and Wang (2008), Qi et al. (2009, 2012), Qiu et al. (1992, 2004), Quiroga et al. (2013), Rao and Ramakrishnan (1989), Riaño et al. (2002), Roder et al. (1997), Ruangpanit (2000), Sabhasri (1978), Shanmughavel and Francis (1996), Shanmughavel et al. (2001), Shen et al. (2013), Singh and Singh (1999), Sohel et al. (2015), Su and Zhong (1991), Sujarwo (2016), Sun et al. (1986, 1987), Sun et al. (2009, 2013), Suwannapinunt (1983), Suzuki and Jacalne (1986), Tanaka et al. (2013), Tang et al. (2011, 2012, 2015), Taylor and Qin (1987), Teng et al. (2016), Tian et al. (2007), Tong (2007), Torezan and Silveira (2000), Tripathi and Singh (1994, 1996), Uchimura (1978), Veblen et al. (1980), Viriyabuncha et al. (1996), Wang and Wei (2007), Wang (2002, 2004, 2009), Wang et al. (2005, 2009b, 2009c, 2010a, 2011, 2012, 2013), Wen (1990), Wu (1983), Wu et al. (2002, 2009), Xiao et al. (2007, 2009), Xu et al. (2011, 2014), Yang et al. (2008), Yen and Lee (2011), Yen (2015), Yen et al. (2010), Yu et al. (2005, 2016), Zemek (2009), Zhang et al. (2014b), Zheng and Chen (1998), Zheng and Hong (1998), Zheng and Wang (2000), Zheng et al. (1997a, 1998a, 1998b, 1998c), Zhou and Fu (2008), Zhou and Jiang (2004), Zhou (1995, 2004), Zhou et al. (1999, 2011), Zhu et al. (2014), Zhuang et al. (2015).

10 BGC values were available for *Gigantochloa* spp. (Indonesia, Malaysia, Myanmar, Philippines, and Thailand) and *Guadua* spp. (Bolivia, Brazil, Ecuador, and Colombia).

Descriptive statistics for the SOC values that we found are listed in Table 2. The 147 SOC values pertain to various depths in bamboo stands associated with eight genera (*Bambusa, Cephalostachyum, Dendrocalamus, Fargesia, Guadua, Neosinocalamus, Phyllostachys, Pleioblastus*) in Bangladesh, China, Ecuador, India, Japan, Myanmar, and Vietnam (Table 2). Most data were available for *P. edulis,* derived from studies conducted in China and Japan (Table 2). Supplementary Table S1 lists the SOC estimates, sampling and calculation methods, and other relevant characteristics reported by the authors of each reviewed case study.

To facilitate further analysis, we established eight groups of bamboo, defined either as individual species, genera, or a mixture of species from different genera: (1) *Phyllostachys edulis* (including the synonyms identified above); (2) *Other Phyllostachys* spp.; (3) *Dendrocalamus* spp.; (4) *Gigantochloa* spp.; (5) *Guadua* spp.; (6) *Bambusa* spp.; (7) bamboos in forests or fallows; and (8) other species. Groups (1) and (2) are separated because Moso bamboo has been the subject of extensive study. Bamboos in forest often involve a dominant bamboo species growing in either a timber

Table 2

Soil organic carbon (SOC) in soils surrounding various bamboo species (in Mg C/ha), where i	ere n is the number of estimates from the reviewed case studies.
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------

Species	Geographic location	n	min	max	Average	Median
Bambusa polymorpha	Myanmar	3	12	14	13	13
Bambusa tulda Roxb.	Myanmar	2	18	20	19	19
Bambusa vulgaris	Bangladesh	1	-	-	25	-
Cephalostachyum pergracile	Myanmar	1	-	-	15	-
Dendrocalamus barbatus	Vietnam	1	-	-	92	-
Dendrocalamus latiflorus	China	8	76	144	109	115
Dendrocalamus strictus	India	2	48	53	51	51
Fargesia denudata	China	5	86	125	103	102
Guadua angustifolia	Ecuador	6	61	123	79	74
Neosinocalamus affinis	China	1	-	-	74	-
Phyllostachys edulis	China, Japan	107	35	269	120	107
Phyllostachys praecox	China	8	70	317	142	100
Pleioblastus amaraus	China	2	87	133	110	110

Data are from the following 52 studies: Chen et al. (2016), Christanty et al. (1996), Du et al. (2010c), Fan et al. (2012), Fu et al. (2014), Fukushima et al. (2007, 2015), Guan et al. (2015), Guo et al. (2005), Hu et al. (2001), Huang (2001), Huang et al. (2014), Isagi (1994), Isagi et al. (1997), Li et al. (2006a, 2006b, 2010, 2013, 2015), Liu et al. (2010b, 2013a, 2013b), Ly et al. (2012), Nath et al. (2009), Qi and Wang (2008), Qi et al. (2009, 2012, 2013), Roder et al. (1997), Shen et al. (2013), Sohel et al. (2015), Tang et al. (2012), Teng et al. (2016), Tian et al. (2007), Tripathi and Singh (1996), Wang and Wei (2007), Wang et al. (2009a, 2009c, 2011, 2012), Xiao et al. (2007, 2009, 2010), Xu et al. (2014), Yu et al. (2016), Zhang et al. (2013, 2014a, 2014b), Zhou and Jiang (2004), Zhou et al. (2009), Zhu et al. (2014), Zhuang et al. (2015).

plantation or a natural forest; in some cases the bamboos are understory species. Bamboos in fallow are of various ages and are often associated with swidden systems. A large number of data values for the "other species" group of bamboos stem from work in China, Ethiopia, Japan, Philippines, S. Korea, Taiwan, and Thailand (Table 1).

We related the carbon values that we found for the eight bamboo groups identified to rainfall, temperature, plant density, and age, in order to identify implausible outliers (usually values that were too low). This allowed us to identify plausible ranges of values for the carbon stocks of mature stands of bamboo, information that is useful for assessing the carbon sequestration potential of different types of bamboo. Because of our focus on mature stands, our analysis here was based only on data for bamboo plantations/forests that were at least 3 years old, as we assume that younger plantation/forest data did not represent mature stands. Climate information (annual rainfall and mean temperature) reported in the studies was used for all but 33 locations; for the remaining 33 locations, climate information was extracted from the on-line source http://en.climate-data.org/.

2.2. Above- and below-ground carbon

Several of the studied bamboo species (or communities) have high carbon stocks in their vegetative components (AGC + BGC). Noticeable in Table 1 are the high values associated with Phyllostachys edulis (286 Mg C/ha), Bambusa stenostachya (274 Mg C/ ha), P. rutila (185 Mg C/ha), Bambusa bambos (149 Mg C/ha), P. atroviginata (148 Mg C/ha), and Pleioblastus amarus (140 Mg C/ha). However, as several species have only been investigated only one time, including B. stenostachya, P. rutila and P. atroviginata, it is difficult to judge the representativeness of the sole carbon stock values for these species. For most species, the standard deviations are high relative to the mean values for any of AGC, BGC, or AGC + BGC (Table 1). Variability is expected as we did not restrict the data to a particular age, culm density, or environmental setting. For example, P. edulis had one of the highest maximum AGC values (169 Mg C/ha), yet the mean (\pm stdev) was 33 \pm 24 Mg C/ha (i.e., a coefficient of variation >0.7). Also highly variable were reported root:shoot ratios (Table 1), with the means ranging from 0.04 to 7.78-the extremes (above 3 and below 0.10) are almost certainly outliers. The take away message from Table 1 is that it is likely that some species have high carbon stocks, but that it is probably best not to use the means and standard deviations from the limited data to define sensible ranges of plausible values.

In an attempt to define plausible ranges for AGC, BGC, and SOC in various types of bamboo, we plot reported values against annual rainfall, annual mean temperature, and culm densities reported in the studies (Figs. 1-3). Owing to limited data, these graphical analyses are performed on the eight groups defined above, each of which consists of more than one species except for the category with just P. edulis. For both AGC and BGC we define two thresholds that indicate the following: (1) values above the upper threshold are high (compared with those in other studies), and may only be plausible for the particular conditions of a site (PH, for "plausible, high"); and (2) values above the second threshold and below PH are the most plausible for a range of environmental and management conditions likely associated with healthy stands of various types of bamboo - thus, this threshold represents the lower limit of plausible carbon values (PL; "plausible, low"). The thresholds are based on consideration of all plots of carbon versus rainfall (Fig. 1), temperature (Fig. 2), and culm density (Fig. 3). Carbon values are plotted on a log_2 scale to visualize the relationships clearly.

In the plot of AGC versus annual rainfall (Fig. 1a), the bulk of the data fall between the PL and PH thresholds of 16 and 128 Mg C/ha. The six values above 128 Mg C/ha are high (143–169 Mg C/ha), but may still be plausible for extreme conditions. Values below the threshold of 16 Mg C/ha are considered implausibly low for mature stands. These relationships relative to the defined thresholds are also visible in the plot of AGC versus temperature (Fig. 2a). The 6 AGC values that are above the PH threshold pertain to P. edulis in China (*n* = 2, but reported as *P. pubescens* and *P. heterocycla var*. pubescens by Wen (1990) and Zheng et al. (1997a), respectively), Guadua augustifolia in Colombia (Kleinn and Morales-Hidalgo, 2006), B. bambos in an irrigated and fertilized plantation in India (Shanmughavel et al., 2001), a 40-year managed bamboo forest in Vietnam with medium-sized trees present (Zemek, 2009), and a riparian forest in Laos with a high density of bamboos (Descloux et al., 2011). Another case of B. bambos having a relatively high AGC (125 Mg C/ha) near the upper threshold was reported for home gardens in India (Kumar et al., 2005). We consider the six high AGB values as plausible, given that most are associated with some type of giant bamboo, involve intense management, and/or occur in environmentally favorable conditions (e.g., riparian location).

Prominent features of Figs. 1a and 2a are the wide range of annual rainfall and temperature regimes where high carbon values for bamboo have been reported: (a) 1400–2800 mm of rainfall per year in locations with no irrigation; and (b) mean annual temperatures ranging from about 17 to 32 °C. In cool places, many high



Fig. 1. Comparison of Above-ground Carbon (AGC) biomass (a), Below-ground Carbon (BGC) biomass (b), and AGC + BGC (c) with mean annual rainfall associated with the location where the values were determined. The most plausible values for any species or bamboo group fall between the two thresholds PH (plausible, high) and PL (plausible, low). The plotted values are from the review of 167 case studies.

values above about 50 Mg C/ha are associated with Moso bamboo (*P. edulis*) in China or Japan (Fig. 2a). Various bamboos growing in temperatures <15 °C have AGC values within the 16–128 Mg C/ha range, including *P. edulis* (China, Japan, Taiwan), *Chusquea culeou* (Chile), *Dendrocalamus asper* (Taiwan), *Pseudosasa usawai* (Taiwan), and *Sasa kurilensis* (Japan). In addition, a noticeable pattern is that for bamboos not associated with forests/fallows, most of the low AGC values occur in locations where annual rainfall is <2000 mm. A relatively small number of high AGC values (>50 Mg C/ha) have been recorded in sites with low rainfall \leq 1200 mm. Little more can be gleaned from the temperature plot other than that most bamboos studied tend to grow in climates with annual mean temperatures between 13 and 27 °C.

The plots of BGC reveal the limited amount of reliable data available for determining plausible carbon stock thresholds for this underground component, compared with AGC. Based on the grouping of the data according to annual rainfall and temperature (Figs. 1b, and 2b), we define thresholds at 8 and 64 Mg C/ha. Below 8 Mg C/ha, the data are likely not representative of mature, healthy stands. The highest value (159 Mg C/ha) was determined for Bambusa stenostachys in Taiwan (Chen et al., 2012a). The value is about 40 Mg C/ha higher than the next two highest values that are associated with a site where high AGC was recorded: P. edulis and P. rutila. Both were reported for China by Wen (1990) and both were approximately 117 Mg C/ha. Two other high values were also reported by Wen (1990) for China (Figs. 1b, and 2b): P. atroviginata (92 Mg C/ha) and Pleioblastus amarus (77 Mg C/ha). Two more high BGC values (70, 78 Mg C/ha) originated from China for P. edulis ecosystems (Liu et al., 2012). Five other values ranging from 78 to 90 Mg C/ha were determined in P. makinoi plantations in Taiwan (Chen et al., 2009a). The remaining species with BGC above 64 Mg C/ha was P. edulis in Japan (Fukushima et al., 2015). Another



Fig. 2. Comparison of Above-ground Carbon (AGC) biomass (a), Below-ground Carbon (BGC) biomass (b), and AGC + BGC (c) with mean annual temperature associated with the location where the values were determined. The most plausible values for any species or bamboo group fall between the two thresholds PH (plausible, high) and PL (plausible, low). The plotted values are from the review of 167 case studies.

Phyllostachys species (*P. meyeri*) has a high BGC value of 59 Mg C/ha (Wen, 1990). The high BGC values are associated with a more narrow range of rainfall (1400–1650 mm) and temperature (15–20 °C) than for the high AGC values.

We define the thresholds indicating the most plausible range of values for AGC + BGC by adding those for AGC and BGC (Figs. 1c, 2c), resulting in values of 192 and 24 Mg C/ha for PH and PL, respectively. This range is wider than the 30–121 Mg C/ ha considered in a recent review of 17 case studies (Nath et al., 2015). In that review, the authors discounted two high values (144 and 160 Mg C/ha) as outliers (cf. Hunter and Wu, 2002). We however retain the values as they fall below the general threshold of plausibility. Only three values are above the upper threshold—the extremely high values for *P. edulis* for China (286 Mg C/ha) and *B. stenostachya* (274 Mg C/ha), as well as the 194 Mg C/ha for

40-year old managed bamboo within a tree forest in Vietnam (Figs. 1c and 2c). As the former two are nearly 100 Mg C/ha higher than the threshold, it is likely they are outliers, but they could be representative of ideal conditions for Moso bamboo in its native China, and irrigated plantation bamboo in Taiwan. The figures also show that most high AGC + BGC values occur at sites with a relatively narrow band of rainfall (1300–1700 mm) and warm temperatures (16–20 °C), with some forest-associated high-carbon bamboo growing at higher temperatures of 24–25 °C. In addition, some managed plantations with high carbon stocks were found in drier and warmer conditions (Figs. 1c, and 2c).

While some structure is apparent in the carbon versus rainfall and temperature data (Figs. 1 and 2), some of the observed variability probably results from differences in other environmental factors, management practices and biological characteristics, as



Fig. 3. Comparison of Above-ground Carbon (AGC) biomass (a), Below-ground Carbon (BGC) biomass (b), and AGC + BGC (c) with reported culm densities. The most plausible values for any species or bamboo group fall between the two thresholds PH (plausible, high) and PL (plausible, low). The plotted values are from the review of 167 case studies.

well as measurement uncertainties. Culm density is potentially one of these biological characteristics and could be associated with biomass and hence carbon. However, Nath et al. (2015) did not find a strong association between culm density and biomass. In the larger dataset that we examined, considering all bamboo categories, the general pattern is for AGC to increase as density increases from about 1000 culms/ha to 7000–8000 culms/ha (Fig. 3). Thereafter, the limited data suggest a maximum point is reached, whereupon AGC decreases as very high culm densities are reached. Some studies reported data for densities exceeding 30,000 culms/ha, but we considered them to be extreme for mature stands and have not included them (some were based on conversion from culms/m²). One difficulty in these comparisons is that high densities can occur for both young and old stands of low and high biomass. In contrast to AGC, BGC values do not show a clear trend with increasing culm



Fig. 4. Reported soil organic carbon (SOC), and respective depths of determination, for various types of bamboo. The range of values enclosed in the highlighted area represent the most plausible for all types of bamboo. The plotted SOC values are from the 52 studies reviewed in our synthesis, as well as the case study reported in section III.

density, although there is weak evidence of a decreasing trend as density exceeds about 8000 culms/ha. Similarly, total bamboo carbon biomass (AGC + BGC) has no clear trend with culm density (Figs. 3c and b).

Despite limited data, the relationships between carbon, rainfall, temperature, and culm density collectively allow plausible ranges of AGC (16–128 Mg C/ha), BGC (8–64 Mg C/ha), and AGC + BGC (24–192 Mg C/ha) to be derived for bamboo in general. In most cases, various giant bamboo species occupy the upper ranges, with *Phyllostachys* spp. dominating; some *Bambusa spp.* are also high. In agreement with Nath et al. (2015), AGC + BGC stocks >121 Mg C/ha are infrequent: only 13 instances (out of 546) in our analysis exceeded this value, mostly for *Phyllostachys* spp. in China. However, we consider values up to 192 Mg C/ha to be plausible.

2.3. Soil organic carbon

The 147 available SOC values are mostly for depths shallower than 1 m, typically \leq 60 cm (Fig. 4). Ideally, soil layers that are 1–2 m thick and cover deeper profiles should be used for carbon stock estimates intended for comparison with other sites and vegetation. One major difficulty in comparing carbon stock differences among land covers is the differences in methods for determining SOC (Ziegler et al., 2012). The data nevertheless indicate a tendency for SOC per unit area to increase with depth. Most values for shallow profiles (\leq 50 cm) are in the range 80–160 Mg C/ha, whereas for deeper profiles of 60–75 cm, a wide range of values of 20–270 Mg C/ha have been reported. The upper limit for 1 m profiles is unexpectedly less (225 Mg C/ha, from a range of 70–225 Mg C/ha), but this decrease is related to limited data collected to this

Table 3

Estimated ranges of root:shoot ratio, aboveground carbon (AGC), below-ground carbon (BGC), soil organic carbon (upper 2 m; SOC), and total ecosystem carbon (TEC = AGC + BGC + SOC) for the several important vegetation types involved in on-going and projected land-cover conversions in SE Asia^a. Data for bamboo land covers are from all studies considered in our review, whereas data for other land-cover types in SE Asia are from Yuen (2015). The unit for the carbon estimates is Mg C/ha.

Land-cover	Root:shoo	ot ratio	AGC		BGC		SOC		TEC	
	MIN	MAX	MIN	MAX	MIN	MAX	MIN	MAX	MIN	MAX
PEAT	0.08	0.23	46	216	11	71	537	1612	594	1899
MAN	0.11	0.95	15	250	12	219	225	675	252	1144
FOR	0.08	0.35	40	400	11	74	75	225	126	699
LOF	0.09	0.33	30	210	5	26	68	205	103	441
OTP	0.11	0.39	15	200	5	33	65	196	85	429
BAM	0.14	1.72	16	128	8	64	70	200	94	392
RP	0.10	0.30	25	143	5	32	65	196	95	371
LFS	0.12	0.36	25	110	3	16	64	191	92	317
AGF	0.25	0.49	15	100	3	16	61	182	79	298
OP	0.18	0.41	17	69	4	22	65	196	86	287
IFS	0.12	0.36	4	50	3	16	62	187	69	253
GPS	0.48	1.92	2	35	2	4	66	198	70	237
SFS	0.12	0.36	2	22	3	16	59	178	64	216

^a The land-covers considered are: peat forest (PEAT), mangrove forest (MAN), forest (FOR), logged-over forest (LOF), orchard and tree plantation (OTP), bamboo (BAM), rubber plantation (RP), long-fallow swidden (LFS), non-swidden agroforest (AGF), oil palm plantation (OP), intermediate-fallow swidden (IFS), grassland, pasture and shrubland (GPS) and short-fallow swidden (SFS).

depth, particularly in similar areas where the 60–75 cm SOC values were determined. The solid line represents the data determined in our accompanying case study (Part III), whereas the shaded area represents our best estimate of the range of plausible SOC values for depths extending down to 3 m, a depth for which there was only one data point reported in the literature. This wide plausible range (70–200 Mg C/ha) encompasses much of the reported data, allowing for the case of very high SOC in somewhat shallow horizons (200 Mg C/ha within a 1 m profile) to somewhat low values (70 Mg C/ha) in a 3 m profile.

2.4. Total ecosystem carbon

With the plausible ranges of AGC (16-128 Mg C/ha), BGC (8-64 Mg C/ha) and SOC (70-200 Mg/ha) identified above, we compare total ecosystem carbon of bamboo with that of other land covers, determined in earlier analyses for SE Asia (Table 3; Ziegler et al., 2012; Yuen et al., 2013; Yuen, 2015). Collectively, the ranges in Table 3 are representative of mature stands growing under a wide range of environmental conditions found in the tropics. The estimated TEC of bamboo land covers ranges from 94 to 392 Mg C/ha, which is slightly above that associated with rubber plantations (95–371 Mg C/ha), but lower than other types of tree plantations (85–429 Mg C/ha). These carbon stocks are lower than those determined for forest (126-699 Mg C/ha) and logged over forests (103–441 Mg C/ha). The highest values are for peat and mangrove forests, which grow in environments where bamboo is not typically found. These meta-analysis results highlight the variability expected for bamboo (and other land covers) in general, not just particular cases that may represent extreme or unique situations. In addition, the ranges reported in Table 3 are sufficiently wide that bamboo TEC may exceed that of a particular forest, although not all forests in general-again, our goal is to determine plausible ranges for TEC.

As in our prior works (Ziegler et al., 2012; Yuen et al., 2013; Yuen, 2015), we are unable to derive meaningful estimates of central tendency and confidence intervals for bamboo TEC. Total ecosystem carbon is composed of three components (AGC, BGC, and SOC) that are often not all determined together. In many cases, biomass is measured without determining carbon density. Of the three, above-ground carbon is the most frequently reported, yet the determination is not easy because it requires destructive sampling of living plants (partial for bamboo, total for most other types of vegetation). Below-ground biomass determinations are labor intensive, requiring excavation and collection of all root material that may be dispersed across a large spatial area, at various depths below the surface. Soil organic carbon determinations are often conducted at insufficient depths to provide data that are comparable across sites. In our approach, we considered all data that plausibly represented some stage of mature bamboo, regardless of knowing the exact age. By viewing the clustering of reported values with respect to rainfall, temperature, and culm density, we attempted to establish a plausible range for AGC, BGC, and the combination of the two. The final component, SOC, was associated with so much uncertainty that we chose a range that is not drastically different from what we have determined previously to be plausible for other tree-dominated land covers (Table 3).

Again, the range of TEC for bamboo represents carbon stocks that one could expect for bamboo in general for a wide range of environmental and management conditions. Collectively, the ranges for all land covers represent mature stands within the SE Asia region - and are therefore comparable for general assessments. The rankings must be weighed against the overlap of the ranges of several land covers-e.g., the TEC of some bamboo plantations may be higher than some forests, but not others. The 301 data points (AGC and BGC) are simply too few to compute specific values for nearly 70 species, occurring naturally and in plantations, across a range of climatic environments, soil conditions, and management scenarios. In general, however, we do have confidence that several *Phyllostachys* spp. have the highest reported carbon stocks (Figs 1 and 2), along with a few other types of giant bamboo, such as Bambusa spp. - particularly when managed efficiently. Lower carbon stocks are likely associated with various species of dwarf bamboo, understory species, bamboo stressed at high elevations, low temperatures, or low nutrient conditions. The limited data prevent us from concluding anything more specific about individual species than can be gleaned from Figs. 1-4. Nevertheless, we list the means and standard deviations for each species studied in Table 1 to provide readers with an estimate of central tendency. As above, we caution against using most of them for carbon comparisons because they are based on insufficient sample sizes.

2.5. Root:Shoot relationships

To examine root:shoot ratios (RSRs) we plot BGC versus AGC for the eight groups of bamboo (Fig. 5). A few outliers where AGC >> BGC (RSR < 0.1) or BGC >> AGC (RSR > 3.33) were considered



Fig. 5. The relationships between Above-ground carbon (AGC) biomass and Below-ground carbon (BGC) biomass for (a) all species/groups; (b) *Phyllostachys edulis* (Moso); (c) other *Phyllostachys* sp.; (d) *Dendrocalamus* sp. and *Gigantochloa* sp.; (e) *Bambusa* sp. and *Guadua angustifolia*; and (f) other species and bamboo in forests and fallows. Reported root:shoot ratios (RSR) are estimated from the fitted curves shown on the panels, determined at AGC values of 16 and 64 Mg C/ha. The 169 plotted values are from the review of 184 case studies.

unrealistic and excluded from the analysis. The bulk of the remaining data indicate bamboo BGC is usually less than AGC (i.e., points below the 1:1 line in Fig. 5). The main group for which BGC > AGC is "Other *Phyllostachys* spp.", for which 16 of 20 BGC/AGC values are >1 (Fig. 5c). Included in this group are *P. viridis*, *P. heteroclada*, *P. rutila*, *P. atroviginata* and *P. meyeri*, for which only *P. heteroclada* and *P. makinoi* have more than two data points (Table 1). In comparison, a much smaller percentage of the *P. edulis* case studies reported have BGC > AGC (15 of 125 cases; Fig. 5a). Other cases of BGC > AGC include Bashania fangiana, Chimonobambusa quadrangularis, Dendrocalamus latiflorus, Fargesia denudate, Gelidocalamus stellatus, Oligostachyum oedognatum, Pleioblastus amarus, Pseudosasa usawai, and Sasa senanensis (the very high values >7 for Arundinaria pusilla are considered outliers, Table 1). Only in the case of P. heteroclada were BGC values consistently higher than AGC values (RSR ranges from 1.29 to 3.33); these values were associated with various percentages of rhizome capacity at locations in China (Sun et al., 1986).

A power function provided a better fit than a linear function for describing the relationship between BGC and AGC in most cases (Fig. 5). The exception was for the "Other Phyllostachys spp." category, for which a straight line was best (Fig. 5c). Coefficients of determination (R^2) in most cases ranged from 0.45 to 0.87, indicating fair to good fits for the power functions. Based on the best-fit functions, plausible RSR ranges were determined by calculating RSRs at AGC values of 8 and 64 Mg C/ha (the second value is lower than the 128 Mg C/ha upper threshold for AGC because many species with reported data for both AGC and BGC do not have such high carbon values). With the exception of the "Other Phyllostachys spp." group, the RSRs for the bamboo groups are less than 0.54, which is lower than the mean RSRs reported for a number of individual species (Table 1). The estimated RSR for "Other Phyllostachys spp." is 1.69. Here, we recognize the great uncertainty in determining mean RSR for groups (and even individual species), in part because of the difficulty in ensuring consistency in the way BGC values are estimated across case studies. Depending on the conditions at a particular site, the mean, minimum or maximum value from an RSR range may be more appropriate.

2.6. Carbon accumulation

Given recent attention on the carbon sequestration potential of bamboo (Lou et al., 2010; Song et al., 2011; Nath et al., 2015), we investigate carbon accumulation in above- and below-ground bamboo components over time, using data from studies reporting stand ages (Fig. 6). This data allowed us to estimate carbon sequestration beginning from an empty plot until eight years of bamboo growth, at which point the bamboo stand is assumed to be at maturity, but not necessarily at its maximum biomass. Considering all types of bamboo, the relationship between stand age and car-



Fig. 6. The relationship between total vegetative carbon biomass (AGC + BGC) and age of a plantation/stand for all studies with sufficient data (total of 87 data pairs). Much of the data plot between lines indicating carbon accumulation (CA) rates of 4–11 Mg C/ha/yr. The rates associated with several *Bambusa* spp. and *Phyllostachys* spp. are much higher (~15–25 Mg C/ha/yr). Bamboo growing in forests/fallows accumulate carbon more slowly (~2.5 g Mg C/ha/yr). The lines are truncated because the indicated accumulation rates would surely stabilize upon stand maturity and commencement of harvesting.

bon biomass is not represented well by any one type of curve. Thus, we plot a series of lines that bound carbon accumulation rates at 25 Mg C/ha/year and 2.5 Mg C/ha/year (Fig. 6). Most values plot between 4 and 11 Mg C/ha/year, up to about 5–7 years. Other types of *Bambusa* sp. and "Other *Phyllostachys*" have reported carbon stocks equivalent to carbon accumulation rates on the order of 15–25 Mg C/ha/year. These carbon accumulation rates are similar to the range of 6–24 Mg C/ha/year reported in the review by Nath et al. (2015). Their high value of 24 Mg C/ha/year is associated with many of the high *Bambusa* sp. values shown in Fig. 6.

Actual carbon accumulation rates at a particular site will depend on bamboo type, environmental conditions, and management practices (irrigation, weeding, thinning, harvesting intensity). Most of the data highlighted above are for giant bamboos with potential for high biomass, especially when growing in optimal environments. Some of the highest values are for intensely managed plantations, such as the irrigated *Bambusa* sp. plantation in India, whereas the other very high values are from an older study for which environmental conditions are unclear (Wen, 1990). The upper ranges we report are probably not achievable in most cases, and thus care is needed to avoid over-estimating the carbon accumulation rate at any one plantation or site. One caveat with this analysis is that the estimated rates are applicable up to maturity at 4-7 years, after which carbon accumulation rate should slow drastically (2–4 Mg C/ha/year), both naturally and in response to selective culm harvesting.

3. Part II: review of allometric equations for bamboo ecosystems worldwide

3.1. Method

We compiled allometric equations from 105 studies for calculating total biomass, aboveground biomass (AGB), below-ground biomass (BGB), culm volume and culm height. We also listed separate equations for the biomass of individual bamboo components (e.g., culm, branches, leaves, rhizomes, roots). The 105 case studies were extracted from the comprehensive literature search described in Section 2.1. Databases of allometric equations exist for several geographical regions (Yuen et al., 2016), but most focus on tree species with few or no entries for bamboo species. An exception is the GlobAllomeTree database (Henry et al., 2013), which is an international database for allometric equations that includes 65 biomass equations for six bamboo species (*Bambusa balcooa, B. bambos, B. cacharensis, B. procera, B. vulgaris, Indosasa angustata*) and one volume equation for *B. bambos*. These equations were developed in two countries, namely India and Vietnam.

The biomass equations provide a convenient means of estimating biomass of bamboo from easily measured or inferred physical properties such as diameter or height, without destructive sampling. Subsequently, the biomass estimates can be converted to carbon estimates using known conversion factors. Equations for culm volume and height are important for inferring values of physical properties that are used to estimate biomass. The equations were classified into four categories, depending on whether they were for multiple species or one species, and whether they were age-specific or not. To facilitate future use of the compiled equations, for each equation we included information on the species name, the plant component for which biomass was estimated, author-reported regression statistics, number of culms/clumps harvested, diameter range of the harvested culms, location of field site(s) and age of sampled culms. This information was presented both in Word and rdata formats, the latter of which should help automate future analyses.

3.2. Results

Table S2 shows the biomass equations and associated metadata compiled from the 105 case studies reviewed, whereas Tables S3 and S4 show the volume and height equations and associated metadata, respectively. A summary of the number of case studies with allometric equations for calculating the biomass of above-ground components, the biomass of below-ground components, culm volume and culm height in each of the four categories (multiple/single species and age/not age-specific) and in each country is provided in Table 4. In Table 4, the case studies were also grouped into four broader geographic regions: Northeast Asia, Central and South America, South Asia and Southeast Asia.

We found that there were many more case studies for estimating aboveground components than below-ground components-131 compared with 24. Most case studies for estimating biomass and height originated from China. In addition, China had biomass equations for the most number of species (33; forms and varieties of Phyllostachys heterocycla and P. pubescens are taken to be synonyms of *P. edulis*, following http://www.theplantlist.org/tpl1.1/ search?q=phyllostachys). More than half (55%) of China's 56 case studies with above-ground biomass equations were speciesspecific but not age-specific. About 41% were both species- and age-specific and the remaining 4% were not age-specific and for multiple species. Case studies in China with biomass equations for estimating aboveground components were mostly for Phyllostachys edulis (15) and Dendrocalamus latiflorus (3); case studies in China with biomass equations for estimating belowground components were mostly for P. edulis (7). An example of an equation for estimating the culm biomass of P. edulis in China is found in the study of Nie (1994):

$$CB = 0.0925D^{2.081},\tag{1}$$

where CB is the culm dry biomass in kg and *D* is diameter-at-breastheight (DBH) in cm. This equation was derived from an unspecified number of *P. edulis* culms from Dagangshan Experimental Centre in Jiangxi province, and has an R^2 value of 0.998 (Nie, 1994). An example of an equation for estimating the rhizome biomass of *P. edulis* in China is found in the study of Hao et al. (2010):

$$RB = -0.121D^2 + 2.320D - 10, (2)$$

where RB is the rhizome dry biomass in kg. 20 culms of *P. edulis* from the Tianmu mountain national nature reserve in Zhejiang province were used to derive this equation, which has an R^2 value of 0.560 (Hao et al., 2010). It is noted that this equation is only positive and hence biologically meaningful for 6.55 cm < *D* < 12.63 cm.

Where information was available, we found that the number of culms sampled for Chinese biomass equations ranged from 1 to 3 Sinocalamus oldhami culms (Zheng et al., 1997b) to 368 Sinocalamus oldhami culms (Zheng et al., 1998c). Within Northeast Asia (China, Japan, South Korea and Taiwan), Taiwan had the second highest number of case studies with aboveground biomass equations: 18 case studies for five species. 17% were species-specific but not age-specific, 78% were age-specific/species-specific and the remaining 6% was non-age specific and for multiple species. Japan and Korea, the two remaining countries with aboveground biomass equations in northeast Asia, had five case studies for one species (Phyllostachys edulis) and three case studies for three species (P. bambusoides, P. edulis, P. nigra var. henonsis), respectively. All equations were species- and age-specific. Biomass equations for estimating below-ground components in Northeast Asia originated exclusively from China, with 21 species-specific case studies for 15 species. Of these 21, 8 (38%) were age-specific (Tables 4 and S2).

A total of six case studies with aboveground biomass equations for five species were found from Central and South America, originating from Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia and Mexico. All but one equation were species- and age-specific. However, no belowground biomass equations from this region were found (Tables 4 and S2). The species represented include *B. oldhami* Munro, *Chusquea culeou*, *Chusquea tenuiflora*, *Guadua angustifolia and Guadua weberbaueri*. The number of culms sampled range from 12 for *C. tenuiflora* (Veblen et al., 1980) to 88 for *B. oldhami* (Castañeda-Mendoza et al., 2005). An example equation for estimating the culm dry biomass of adult *G. weberbaueri* culms is:

$$CB = 4.969D + 0.225H - 20.171, \tag{3}$$

where *H* is culm height in m (Torezan and Silveira, 2000). This equation was derived from a sample of 20 culms from Southeast Acre state in the Southwestern Amazon, and has an R^2 value of 0.748 (Torezan and Silveira, 2000). It is noted that this equation is only positive and hence biologically meaningful for 4.969D + 0.225H > 20.171.

Of the 14 aboveground biomass case studies from South Asia, 11 were from India and three were from Nepal. The most common species *B. bambos* originated from three studies. All but four case studies had species- and age-specific equations. In total, equations for estimating the biomass of aboveground components were available from this region for nine different bamboo species. In addition, three case studies were found for estimating the biomass of below-ground components of two species (one-to-six year old *B. bambos* and three-to-five year old *D. strictus*), both species- and age-specific and originated from India. Between 15 (Singh and Singh, 1999) and 118 (Tripathi and Singh, 1996) culms were harvested for biomass equations from South Asia, with the extremes of both pertaining to *D. strictus*. Example equations for estimating the culm and rhizome dry biomasses of *B. bambos* in India are

$$CB = 0.287 D^{3.524} \tag{4}$$

and

$$RB = 0.781 D^{0.708}$$
(5)

These two equations by Shanmughavel and Francis (1996) were derived from the exponential of the original equations and obtained from a sample of 90 one-to-six year old *B. bambos* culms from Kallipatty in Tamil Nadu state. They have R^2 values of 0.938 and 0.554 respectively.

For Southeast Asia, field-work for development of biomass equations was completed in Laos, Malaysia, Myanmar, Philippines, Thailand and Vietnam. These six Southeast Asian countries each had between two to seven studies with aboveground biomass equations. The seven case studies from Vietnam covered six species; four studies from Thailand were for six bamboo species. Except for two multi-species studies, one from Laos (bamboo in Nakai Plateau, Descloux et al., 2011) and the other from Thailand (bamboo in Kanchanaburi, Viriyabuncha et al., 1996), all aboveground biomass equations from the various case studies were species-specific. Between five Gigantochloa nigrociliata (Chan et al., 2013) and 131 D. barbatus culms (Ly et al., 2012) were sampled for the species-specific equations. For the two multi-species studies, nine individuals were sampled for one equation (Viriyabuncha et al., 1996) and nine culms per size class (number of size classes not stated) were sampled for the other (Descloux et al., 2011). No equations for estimating the biomass of belowground components for bamboo were found in Southeast Asia (Tables 4 and S2). An example of an equation for estimating culm dry biomass from Vietnam is:

$$CB = 0.113D^{2.102}, (6)$$

Table 4

Number of case studies with (1) not age-specific/multi-species, (2) age-specific/multi-species, (3) not age-specific/species-specific and (4) age-specific/species-specific allometric equations available for calculating the biomass of aboveground components, biomass of below-ground components, culm volume and culm height for countries in four geographic regions (Northeast Asia, Central and South Asia and Southeast Asia).

	Northeast Asia			Central and South America					South Asia S		Southeast Asia						
	China	Japan	South Korea	Taiwan	Bolivia	Brazil	Chile	Colombia	Mexico	India	Nepal	Laos	Malaysia	Myanmar	Philippines	Thailand	Vietnam
Aboveground Total No. of case studies No. of not-age specific/multi-species case studies No. of age-specific/multi-species case	56 2 (4%)	5	3	18 1 (6%)	1	1	2	1	1	11	3	2 1 (50%)	5	7	4	4 1 (25%)	7
studies No. of not age-specific/species-specific case studies No. of age-specific/species-specific case studies	31 (55%) 23 (41%)	5 (100%)	3 (100%)	3 (17%) 14 (78%)	1 (100%)	1 (100%)	2 (100%)	1 (100%)	1 (100%)	1 (9%) 10 (91%)	3 (100%)	1 (50%)	4 (80%) 1 (20%)	7 (100%)	4 (100%)	3 (75%)	5 (71%) 2 (29%)
No. of species with equations	33	1	3	5	1	1	2	1	1	6	3	>1	3	5	4	6	6
Belowground Total No. of case studies No. of not-age specific/multi-species case studies No. of age-specific/multi-species case	21	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
No. of not age-specific/species-specific case studies No. of age-specific/species-specific case studies No. of species with equations	13 (62%) 8 (38%) 15									3 (100%) 2							
Culm volume Total No. of case studies No. of not-age specific/multi-species case studies No. of age-specific/multi-species case	0	0	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	4	0	5	0	0
studies No. of not age-specific/species-specific case studies No. of age-specific/species-specific case				2						1 (100%)			4 (100%)		5 (100%)		
studies No. of species with equations				(100%) 2						1			4		5		
Culm height Total No. of case studies No. of not-age specific/multi-species case studies	5	3	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	5	0	2	3	4
No. of age-specific/multi-species case studies																	
No. of not age-specific/species-specific case studies	3 (60%)	3 (100%)											4 (80%)		2 (100%)		3 (75%)
No. of age-specific/species-specific case studies	2 (40%)			1 (100%)									1 (20%)			3 (100%)	1 (25%)
No. of species with equations	3	2		1									3		2	1	4

Percentages in parentheses refer to percentages of the total number of case studies for a particular country.

Data are from the following 105 case studies: Abe and Shibata (2009), Azmy (1993), Azmy et al. (1991), Castañeda-Mendoza et al. (2005), Chan et al. (2013), Chandrashekara (1996), Chen et al. (1998, 2004, 2009a, 2012a, 2014), Das and Chaturvedi (2006), Descloux et al. (2011), Ding et al. (2011), Dong et al. (2002), Dung et al. (2012), Feng et al. (2010), Fukushima et al. (2007), Gao et al. (2015), Geri et al. (2011), Guo et al. (2009), Hao et al. (2010), Haripriya (2002), He et al. (1999, 2003, 2007), Huang et al. (2000, 2003), Hung et al. (2012a, 2012b, 2012c), Inoue et al. (2013), Isagi et al. (1993, 1997), Jin et al. (1999), Kau and Chang (1989), Kaushal et al. (2007), Kumar (2008), Kumar et al. (2007, 2016), Liang and Cheng (1998), Liu and Kao (1988), Liu et al. (2010a), Lü and Chen (1992), Luo et al. (1997), Ly et al. (2012), Mat et al. (2009), Nath et al. (2009), Nie (1994), Oli (2003, 2005), Oli and Kandel (2005), Othman (1994), Park and Ryu (1996), Phuong et al. (2012), Qin et al. (1990), Quiroga et al. (2013), Riaño et al. (2002), Shanmughavel and Francis (1996), Singh and Singh (1999), Su and Zhong (1991), Su et al. (2006), Sun et al. (2013), Sun and Yen (2011), Sun et al. (1986, 2009, 2011), Suwannapinunt (1983), Suzuki and Jacalne (1986), Tandug and Torres (1987), Tang et al. (2011), Taylor and Qin (1987), Torezan and Silveira (2000), Yang et al. (2004), Yang et al. (2008), Yang et al. (2001), Yen et al. (2004), Yang et al. (2008), Yang et al. (2001), Yen et al. (2004), Yang et al. (2008), Yang et al. (2009), Zemek (2009), Zheng et al. (2009), Zonob, Zon

126

which was derived using a sample of 100 *D. barbatus* culms aged one year or over, in Con Cuong district in Nghe An province (Dung et al., 2012). The R^2 value for this equation is 0.883 (Dung et al., 2012).

A limited number of case studies were found for estimating culm volume and culm height. In total, 12 case studies were found with equations for estimating culm volume for 11 species; all but two case studies were species-specific and not age-specific (Tables 4 and S3). The remaining two studies had species- and age-specific equations for one- to five-year-old P. makinoi and P. edulis in Yunlin County, China (Wang, 2009). The number of culms sampled for developing volume equations ranged from 26 B. blumeana to 173 G. scortechinii culms (Azmy et al., 1991). In addition, we found 23 case studies with culm height equations for 15 different species. All culm height equations were species-specific but not age-specific, except for eight case studies that also had age-related information (Tables 4 and S4). The number of culms felled to develop culm height equations ranged from three to four for P. edulis (Huang et al., 2003) to 300 for P. edulis (Inoue et al., 2013).

In summary, our review of allometric equations for bamboo ecosystems worldwide reveals that most case studies derived equations for estimating the biomass of aboveground components, with a relatively small number of case studies with equations for estimating the biomass of below-ground components or culm height. Even fewer case studies exist with equations for estimating culm volume. Almost all equations are species-specific, although the equations span only a small fraction of the 1250–1500 species worldwide (Ohrnberger, 1999; Scurlock et al., 2000; Zhu, 2001). China has the most biomass equations for aboveground and below-ground components, but these only cover 33 and 15 species respectively, and no country has culm volume or culm height equations for more than five species. Geographically, most case studies come from Southeast Asia and Northeast Asia, which encompasses China. Given that India has approximately the same area of bamboo as China, there are surprisingly few case studies for India. Only a handful of equations exist for estimating the biomass of aboveground components for Central and South America, with no equations for estimating the biomass of below-ground components, culm volume or culm height.

4. Part III: case study of bamboo carbon stock estimation in Thailand

4.1. Study area

To highlight the potential importance of bamboo in storing and regenerating carbon stocks, we conducted fieldwork in June 2014 and June 2015 at the Pong Khrai Royal Forest Department Research Station, located in Mae Sa Catchment, Chiang Mai, northern Thailand (18°54'N, 098°48'E; Fig. 7). Chiang Mai has a monsoon climate with a rainy season from May to October and a dry season from November to April (Boonrodklab, 2007; Cheke et al., 1979). Annual rainfall ranges from 1200 to 2000 mm, with 80% falling in the rainy season. The lithology in the catchment is dominated by milled granite and gneiss (both ortho- and para-gneiss). Phyllite, limestone and marble can also be found. Soils in the area are mostly Ultisols, Alfisols and Inceptisols that overlie a variably deep



Fig. 7. Site for the case study of the potential importance of bamboo in storing and regenerating carbon stocks: Pong Khrai Royal Forest Department Research station, located in Mae Sa Catchment, Chiang Mai, Thailand (18°54'N and 098°48'E).

(1–20 m) weathered zone of iron-rich, orange-colored saprolite (Ziegler et al., 2014).

The objective of the field study was to compare the carbon stocks in a recovering forest containing a moderate density of bamboo (hereafter referred to as "bamboo forest") with those in a secondary forest with virtually no bamboo (hereafter referred to as "evergreen forest"). At the field site, the forests have been recovering under the protection of the Royal Thai Forestry Department for the last 25-30 years, following the abandonment of agriculture. In northern Thailand, swidden (or shifting) agriculture was commonly practiced in the mountainous regions, with different ethnic groups practicing alternative forms with different fallow periods and corresponding impacts on forest structure and composition (Funakawa et al., 1997; Schmidt-Vogt, 1998). More intense forms of swidden agriculture, partly driven by increasing populations and commercial trade, has increased in recent decades (Funakawa et al., 1997: Schmidt-Vogt, 1998: van Vliet et al., 2012). In most cases, swiddening in the region has been replaced by stationary, commercial agriculture, largely due to bans on tree cutting, cultivation on sloping lands, and burning (Ziegler et al., 2011).

The composition of recovering forests in Mae Sa often reflects the transition away from swiddening and opium cultivation several decades ago. Programs were developed to establish orchards (e.g. of lychee) or permanent crops (e.g., cabbage) on some swidden/opium lands; other lands were abandoned and allowed to regrow. Highly degraded lands were replanted with trees including Pinus kesiya and various Eucalyptus species. Recovering forests often lack a dominant native tree species, contain exotics, and are characterized by evergreen and deciduous tree species in the canopy layer with bamboo growing below (Larpkern et al., 2009, 2011). Our study site is representative of this type of secondary forest. Elsewhere throughout the catchment, other land covers include forests with various degrees of disturbance, cultivation and plantation agriculture on sloping lands, (peri)urbanized areas and greenhouse agriculture. The dominant bamboo species at the study site is Bambusa nutans, while Pinus kesiva is the dominant tree species. Other common species in the evergreen forest at our study site include Croton roxburghii, Diospyros glandulosa, Erythrina subumbrans, Glochidion sphaerogymum, Hopea ferrea and Lagerstroemia villosa.

4.2. Methods

We established three 20×20 m plots in each of the bamboo forest and the evergreen forest. The dominant bamboo species in the bamboo forest plots was *B. nutans*, while the dominant tree

species in the evergreen forest plots include *Senna spectabilis, C. roxburghii, G. sphaerogymum* and *L. villosa.* In addition to *B. nutans,* there were 10–21 tree species in the three bamboo forest plots. The number of tree species in the three evergreen forest plots ranged from 10 to 16. Dominant species and key indicators of forest structure for the six study plots are summarized in Table 5.

In June 2014, all trees with \geq 5 cm DBH (1.3 m) within each of the six 20 × 20 m plots were identified and their DBH measured. Wood cores were also collected with a tree increment borer having a diameter of 0.2 in. Wood density was determined using the wood cores following Dietz and Kuyah (2011). Aboveground biomass was then estimated using the DBH and wood density measurements and the equation of Chave et al. (2005) for dry forest stands in different locations around the world:

$$AGB = \rho * \exp(-0.667 + 1.784 \ln D + 0.207 (\ln D)^2 - 0.0281 (\ln D)^3)$$
(7)

where AGB is the aboveground biomass in kg, ρ is the wood density in g/cm^3 and D is DBH in cm. Eq. (7) was chosen because it was derived together with AGB equations for other forest types by fitting to a comprehensive dataset of 2410 trees (Chave et al., 2005). The equation represents the best-fit model as determined by the Akaike Information Criterion (AIC), which is an estimate of the information (technically, the Kullback-Leibler information) lost when using a model to approximate the true model, relative to the information lost when using a reference model - the best-fit model out of a set of candidate models can therefore be interpreted as the one with the lowest AIC (Akaike, 1973; Burnham and Anderson, 2002). Heuristically, the AIC of a model measures the maximum probability of the model producing the observed data (the maximum likelihood of the model) whilst accounting for the complexity of the model, as measured by the number of parameters (Akaike, 1973; Burnham and Anderson, 2002). However, by definition the AIC does not measure the absolute goodness-of-fit of a model and therefore it is important to assess this using one or more other metrics (see Yuen et al. (2016) for more details on the construction and selection of allometric equations for estimation of tree biomass). As Eq. (7) has a high R^2 value of 0.996 (Chave et al., 2005), it is not only the best-fit model as determined by AIC, it also has a high absolute goodness-of-fit.

In the determination of aboveground carbon (AGC) for trees from aboveground biomass estimates, the dried wood cores used to estimate wood density were ground in a ball mill before being passed through a 125- μ m sieve. Six mg of the <125- μ m fraction were placed in a tin foil capsule and analyzed for organic carbon using the Elementar Vario TOC Cube (Hanau, Germany). Tree

Table 5

For the case study conducted in Pong Khrai Royal Forest Department Research Station located in Mae Sa Catchment, Chiang Mai (Thailand), comparison of key indicators of forest structure for the three study plots in each of two forest types, evergreen forest (FOR) and bamboo forest (BAM).

Study plot	FOR 1	FOR 2	FOR 3	BAM 1	BAM 2	BAM 3
Vegetation type	Evergreen forest	Evergreen forest	Evergreen forest	Bamboo forest	Bamboo forest	Bamboo forest
Plot size	$20\times 20\ m$	$20 \times 20 \text{ m}$	$20\times 20\ m$	$20\times 20\ m$	$20\times 20\ m$	$20\times 20\ m$
Total # of species	10	16	16	11	22	14
Dominant tree (for FOR) or bamboo (for BAM) species	Senna spectabilis	Croton roxburghii, Glochidion sphaerogymum, Lagerstroemia villosa	Croton roxburghii	Bambusa nutans	Bambusa nutans	Bambusa nutans
Shannon-Wiener diversity index	2.2	2.6	2.5	1.1	2.1	1.2
Stand basal area (m ² ha ⁻¹)	49.7	21.3	17.8	29.0	15.4	14.5
Tree density (stems ha ⁻¹)	250.0	825.0	850.0	350.0	1000.0	650.0
Bamboo density (Culms ha ⁻¹)	0.0	350.0	250.0	10850.0	7850.0	5175.0
Range of tree DBH (cm)	7.5-105.0	5.5-30.3	5.5-32.7	5.4-109.5	5.0-24.7	5.1-43.0
Mean tree DBH (cm)	36.5	14.2	13.2	20.3	12.6	14.2
Range of bamboo DBH (cm)	NA	2.0-4.5	2.1-3.5	2.0-7.5	2.0-7.5	2.0-8.2
Mean bamboo DBH (cm)	NA	3.0	2.7	3.9	4.0	4.0

AGC was then calculated by multiplying AGB values estimated using Eq. (7) by the carbon percentages determined from the wood cores.

Within each of the six 20×20 m plots, the DBH of all bamboo culms with ≥ 2 cm DBH were measured. The condition of each culm was recorded (e.g. alive, dead, cut, broken, location of cut/breakage). A total of 65 bamboo culms were then felled to develop a site- and species-specific allometric equation. Of the 65 culms, 45 were felled in a separate patch of bamboo forest outside the 20×20 m plots, because the original patch of bamboo forest in the plots had undergone mass flowering and death in the second year of the study. This bamboo forest is considered to be similar to the bamboo forest at the original field site as the same species of bamboo was dominant and the bamboo clumps were interspersed by trees. Each culm was cut at the base and partitioned into smaller sections to facilitate the determination of its mass. with branches and leaves separated from the culm. Culm height was recorded first before the culm was cut into smaller sections according to natural partitions. Fresh masses of culm, branches and leaves were determined in the field. Three subsamples each of the culm main stem, branches and leaves were collected and then oven-dried at 65 °C for 5 days to determine moisture content. The fresh weight of each biomass component was multiplied by the dry:fresh mass ratio to obtain their dry weights.

Using the AGB and DBH measurements from the sample of 65 bamboo culms, an allometric equation for estimating bamboo AGB was developed. Specifically, a power-law relating AGB and DBH was fitted using ordinary least-squares (OLS) regression on a double log-scale. Normality of errors was assessed by graphically comparing the quantiles with that of a normal distribution, whereas homoscedasticity was assessed by graphically examining whether the residuals exhibited a trend with increasing DBH or not. The mean AGB was estimated as the exponential of the expression for the mean logarithmic AGB from the OLS regression multiplied by a correction factor $\exp(s^2/2)$, where *s* is the standard error of the residuals (Finney, 1941). In the correction factor, the terms with higher orders of *s* were omitted because they were <<1. DBH was chosen as the sole independent variable because it was the most easily measured variable and culm height was difficult to measure accurately within the dense canopy. We also chose not to estimate height using DBH because subsequent use of this estimated height together with DBH in deriving an allometric equation suffers from multicollinearity (Sileshi, 2014).

A power-law relation is one of the most common forms of allometric equations for calculating biomass (Banaticla et al., 2007; Chan et al., 2013). Allometry was originally conceived as the study of how properties of an organism vary with traits related to size (Huxley, 1932), and these relationships were commonly found to be described by power-laws (Sileshi, 2014). Goodness-of-fit of our bamboo allometric equation was assessed using the statistical significance of the slope on a double log-scale and also the R^2 value of the associated model. AIC was not used because there was only one independent variable (the minimum possible), such that there was no need to correct for the number of independent variables.

Bamboo AGC was calculated by multiplying the AGB estimated from the allometric equation by the mean carbon percentage of the culm, branches and leaves. To obtain the carbon percentages of the culm, branches and leaves, subsamples of the oven-dried culm, branches and leaves were cut into smaller pieces, ground in a ball mill and passed through a 125-µm sieve. A total of six mg of the <125-µm fraction of each component were then placed in tin foil capsules and analyzed for the percentage of organic carbon using the Elementar Vario TOC Cube.

To estimate below-ground biomass (BGB) for the bamboo forest and the evergreen forest, a 2 m soil pit was dug within each 20×20 m plot. In each pit, three 5-cm long cores (internal diame-



Fig. 8. Allometric equation relating the aboveground biomass (AGB) of the sampled bamboo in Chiang Mai (Thailand) to their DBH (n = 65), as fitted using OLS regression on a log-log scale. (a) Shows the fitted equation together with the data points, (b) compares the quantiles of the standardized residuals from the OLS regression with those of a standardized normal distribution, and (c) shows the residuals from the OLS regression against different values of the AGB predicted by the fitted equation, on a logarithmic scale.

ter 4.5 cm) were collected at 25-cm increments from just under the soil surface to a 2 m depth, resulting in nine depths from 0 to 2 m. Soil samples were first oven dried at 105 °C for 24 h to determine the bulk density. Following Yuen et al. (2013), roots were then separated from the soil by manual sorting, followed by washing and drying at 65 °C for 24 h. Finally the dry mass of the coarse and fine roots were determined by weighing. Where samples could not be taken due to rocks, a sample was taken at the same depth from a nearby road cut. Roots from all the cores were then amalgamated, ground in a ball mill and passed through a 125- μ m sieve. For each sample, six mg of the <125- μ m fraction was placed in a tin foil capsule and analyzed for organic carbon using the Elementar Vario TOC Cube. Below-ground carbon (BGC) was calculated by multiplying BGB by the percentage of carbon in the sampled roots.

The same cores that were used to measure BGB were used to measure SOC. Soils were first passed through a 2-mm sieve to remove rocks and other large particles. The <2 mm material was then ground in a ball mill. A total of 30 mg of soil was placed in a tin foil capsule and analyzed for organic carbon using the Elementar Vario TOC Cube. SOC (g C/cm²) was then calculated using the following equation:

$$SOC = b * P * d \tag{8}$$

where *b* is the bulk density of the soil in g/cm^3 , *P* is the percentage of organic carbon in the soil and *d* is the soil depth in cm. SOC in each soil core was calculated using Eq. (8), converted to units of Mg C/ha, and then summed over the entire 2 m depth to determine SOC in each study plot (Hairiah et al., 2010; Phang et al., 2015).

Total ecosystem C (TEC) for the bamboo forest or the evergreen forest was estimated as the sum of the estimated AGC of bamboo, AGC of trees, BGC and SOC. To capture uncertainty in TEC for each of the two forest types, 95% confidence intervals were estimated using 1000 bootstrapped samples of bamboo, trees and the soil. Specifically, for the three bamboo forest plots, the AGC values for the bamboo individuals (n = 434, 314 and 206 for the three plots) were resampled 1000 times, as were the AGC values for the tree individuals (n = 14, 42 and 27) and the values of BGB and SOC at each of the nine depths (three values of BGB and SOC at each depth). Then, the 1000 bootstrapped samples were used to calculate 1000 estimates of the TEC for each of the bamboo forest plots, thus allowing a corresponding 95% confidence interval to be derived for the median TEC. A 95% confidence interval for the median TEC of the three evergreen forest plots was calculated in the same way (n = 16 and 10 bamboo individuals for two of the plots, with no individuals for the remaining plot; n = 10, 42 and 41 tree individuals). If the 95% confidence intervals for the median TEC of the two forest types did not overlap, then we considered this to be a statistically significant difference. Similarly, we use the bootstrapped samples to estimate 95% confidence intervals for the components of TEC for the two forest types – bamboo AGC, tree AGC, BGC and SOC.

4.3. Results

4.3.1. Derivation of allometric equation for estimating bamboo AGB

Eq. (9) specifies the power-law that was fitted to the AGB and DBH values for the 65 destructively sampled bamboo individuals, using OLS regression on a double log-scale and incorporating a correction factor for converting to a linear scale:

$$AGB = 0.269D^{2.017}(R^2 = 0.667)$$
(9)

where AGB is aboveground dry biomass in kg and *D* is culm DBH in cm. Culm DBH ranged from 2 to 7.5 cm. The standard error for the slope of the log-log regression line (exponent of the power-law) was 0.179, whereas that for the intercept was 0.277 (logarithm of the prefactor of the power-law, before multiplying by the correction factor of 1.11). The R^2 value of 0.667 indicates a reasonably good fit, with the presence of about seven "outliers" representing individuals that were particularly light or heavy given their DBH (Fig. 8). However, we did not remove these outliers because there was no reason to believe that they were not within the natural range – in general, outliers should not be removed purely to increase goodness-of-fit (Yuen et al., 2016). The OLS regression satisfied both the normality and homoscedasticity assumptions (Fig. 8). Both the slope and intercept were highly statistically significant ($p \ll 0.01$).

4.3.2. Results for TEC

The total ecosystem carbon (TEC = Tree AGC + Bamboo AGC + BGC + SOC) in the bamboo forest was 348 Mg C/ha (median over three plots; 95% confidence interval (CI) for median of 321–374 Mg C/ha) versus 337 Mg C/ha (median with 95% CI for median of 298–366 Mg C/ha) in the evergreen forest (Fig. 9). Differences in the TEC



Fig. 9. (a) Estimated carbon stocks in the study plots in Chiang Mai (Thailand), apportioned between bamboo (Bamboo AGC), trees (tree AGC), soil (SOC) and below-ground roots (BGC). (b) is the same as (a) except that the carbon stocks of each component are expressed as percentages of the total in each plot. Soil samples were taken from 0 to 2 m depth in order to estimate SOC and BGC. FOR and BAM refer to the evergreen forest and bamboo forest plots, respectively.

for the two types of forest could not be distinguished statistically, suggesting that the bamboo forest, including the bamboo therein, was important for storing and regenerating carbon stocks. Soil organic carbon (SOC) contributed 76% (median with 95% CI for median of 71–86%) of TEC in the bamboo forest and 74% (68–83%) in the evergreen forest (Fig. 9). Thus, SOC was the largest carbon store in the two types of forest ecosystems. The second largest store of carbon was tree AGC (Fig. 9). Tree AGC in the evergreen forest plots constituted 25% (median with 95% CI for median of 15–31%) of TEC, while the corresponding value in the bamboo forest constituted 5% (median with 95% CI for median of 4–5%) of TEC, whereas bamboo AGC in the evergreen forest only constituted 0.07% (0.06–0.09%) of TEC.

The overall contribution of AGC to TEC in the bamboo forest was 18% (median with 95% CI for median of 12–24%), smaller than the 25% (15–31%) contribution of AGC in the evergreen forest, but nevertheless still substantial. BGC made up 2% (2–3%) of TEC in the bamboo forest and 2% (1–2%) of TEC in the evergreen forest. Both of these contributions are almost certainly underestimates because large roots and rhizomes could not be collected by the coring method employed. The SOC in the bamboo forest was 265 Mg C/ha (median with 95% CI of median of 251–282 Mg C/ha) versus 231 Mg C/ha (220–241 Mg C/ha) for the evergreen forest plots (Fig. 9), and thus the SOC values were broadly similar (Fig. 9).

When compared with other estimates of TEC in Southeast Asia (Table 3), the TEC of the bamboo forest that we studied in Chiang Mai (median over three plots of 348 Mg C/ha, with 95% Cl for median of 321–374 Mg C/ha) was within the range found for bamboo land covers reported for other sites (94–392 Mg C/ha). It was greater than the TEC in oil palm plantations (86–287 Mg C/ha), long-fallow swidden (92–317 Mg C/ha), intermediate-fallow swidden (69–253 Mg C/ha), short-fallow swidden (64–216 Mg C/ha) and grasslands, pastures and shrublands (70–237 Mg C/ha). The TEC of the evergreen forest that we studied in Chiang Mai (median over three plots of 337 Mg C/ha, with 95% Cl for median of 298–366 Mg C/ha) was within the range of TEC values for other forests in Southeast Asia (126–699 Mg C/ha; Table 3).

Our TEC estimates for the bamboo and evergreen forest in Chiang Mai are similar to the mean of 358 Mg C/ha estimated for five forest plots in the Nam Hean Watershed Management Unit Area, Nan Province, northern Thailand (Pibumrung et al., 2008). There, bamboo was present in the five plots (B. tulda, Gigantochloa albociliata, Thyrsostchys siamensis), although the amount was not quantified (Pibumrung et al., 2008). We estimated that SOC contributed 76% and 74% of TEC in the bamboo and evergreen forest in Chiang Mai, which is substantially larger than the 55% for the five forest plots at Nam Hean (Pibumrung et al., 2008). The reason for the lower SOC estimates in the latter could be because soils were sampled to a depth of 1 m (Pibumrung et al., 2008), compared with our sampling to a depth of 2 m. In addition, our median estimate of 17.2 Mg C/ha (95% CI for median of 16.1–18.3 Mg C/ha) for bamboo AGC in the bamboo forest plots is within the range of means found for bamboo AGC in other forest plots in Thailand, which is 2.1-23.0 Mg C/ha (Table 1).

5. Discussion

5.1. Carbon sequestration potential of bamboo

Our review of bamboo ecosystems revealed that estimates of their aboveground carbon (AGC) and below-ground carbon (BGC) stocks are likely to be comparable to or exceed those for a number of other land-cover types associated with key land-cover changes occurring in SE Asia (Table 3). Notably, the AGC estimates are likely to exceed those for oil palm plantation; grassland, pasture and shrubland; and intermediate and short-length fallow swidden (Table 3). Bamboo AGC (16–128 Mg C/ha) is most comparable with non-swidden agroforest, rubber plantations, and oil palm plantations (ranging from 15–143 Mg C/ha). The BGC estimates for bamboo overlap with most of these other types of land-covers. In addition, the range of estimates of soil organic carbon (SOC) stocks for bamboo land covers is comparable to those for nine other major land-cover types that we considered. The range of estimates of the total ecosystem carbon stocks (TEC, which is sum of AGC, BGC and SOC) of bamboo land covers is intermediate of orchard and tree plantations and rubber plantations (Table 3), and higher than that for various types of swidden fallows, oil palm plantations, and grasslands, pasture and shrublands.

Thus, our review suggests that particular bamboo ecosystems can be as effective at sequestering carbon over time as particular low-to-moderate biomass forests or plantations. Yearly, carbon accumulation rates for some fast-growing species may be as high as 8-14 Mg C/ha, slowing after full stand maturation and harvesting commences (Fig. 6). Carbon estimates from our case study in Mae Sa Catchment in Chiang Mai, northern Thailand, are consistent with this suggestion: the median TEC in the three bamboo forest plots was estimated to fall within a 95% confidence interval of 321-374 Mg C/ha, which overlaps with the 95% confidence interval of 298-366 Mg C/ha for the median TEC estimated for three evergreen forest plots. However, we caution that our case study was only performed with samples from three bamboo forest plots and three evergreen forest plots. Therefore, if there is large variation in TEC among plots for a given forest type, the bootstrapping procedure would not be effective at capturing this variation. On the other hand, because 27 soil samples and at least 10 tree individuals were sampled at each plot and 10 bamboo individuals were sampled at each plot with bamboo, the sampling variation within plots was more robustly captured by the bootstrapping. Future studies at our study site should better quantify the variation between plots, to see whether it changes the conclusions that we have reached in our review.

In addition, the TEC estimates for our bamboo forest plots did not incorporate carbon in rhizomes because the soil cores we used were too small, and so the range of TEC estimates for bamboo forest plots in our case study is likely to be an underestimate. However, we also note that in the bamboo forest plots, the median proportion of TEC due to bamboo was estimated to fall within a 95% confidence interval of 4-5%, which is small. Therefore, our case study is not a direct comparison of carbon stocks in a bamboo-dominated forest and an evergreen forest. Also, we emphasize that we do not imply equivalence of the carbon storage potential of bamboo plantations and forests in general. From previous reviews (Ziegler et al., 2012; Yuen et al., 2013; Yuen, 2015), the range of TEC estimates for forests extend to values that are among the highest of all major land-cover types. A major contributing factor is the structural complexity of forest ecosystems, with the variety and stature of tree species present helping to fill empty space and increase biomass.

Our review thus highlights the considerable potential of bamboo to sequester carbon, but the extent to which this potential is realized depends on appropriate management of bamboo stands throughout their growth cycle. This dynamic aspect is not transparent from the estimates of carbon stocks in our review, which only provide snapshots at particular times. Using dynamic models of the growth and mortality of bamboo, Lou et al. (2010) demonstrated that a Moso bamboo (*Phyllostachys edulis*) plantation in subtropical southeast China can sequester approximately as much carbon as a plantation of fast-growing Chinese fir (*Cunninghamia lanceolata*), but only if the bamboo is regularly harvested. The harvests prevent culms from deteriorating due to age, which would release carbon stored in the culm back into the atmosphere. In an alternative scenario where the bamboo plantation is unmanaged, Lou et al. (2010) estimated that it sequesters only 30% of the total carbon sequestered by the Chinese fir plantation.

Ly et al. (2012), studying the cultivation of 'Luong' bamboo (Dendrocalamus barbatus) in the northwest uplands of Thanh Hoa province in Vietnam, found that AGC was highest under selective harvesting of mature bamboo culms. However, bamboo-derived products must be durable for effective long-term sequestration of carbon; such durable products include bamboo furniture, flooring and houses (Lou et al., 2010). Another issue is that many bamboo species, including Moso bamboo, exhibit gregarious flowering events that are followed by mass die-offs, with concomitant loss of carbon. These events typically occur on regular intervals on decadal timescales, which may have evolved from shorter intervals (Veller et al., 2015). At present, little is known about the determinants of these flowering events (Lou et al., 2010), and thus more research is required to mitigate loss of carbon from these events. Of note, such a flowering and dieback event occurred at our site for Bambusa nutans in 2015-2016, following our measurements.

5.2. Uncertainty in estimates of carbon in bamboo

While most of the reported bamboo AGC, BGC and SOC values in our review were from direct sampling of biomass and soils, there is often a lack of standardization of methods. Importantly, there were substantial variations in the number of replicates and the sampling depths for belowground biomass or soil organic carbon. In terms of sample size, some studies only sampled three to six bamboo individuals when deriving biomass allometric equations for aboveground components - these equations are used to estimate biomass of the components, which are then used to estimate the amount of carbon. For example, Huang et al. (2003) only used three to four culms in deriving their culm biomass equations for Moso bamboo in a forest farm in Chaohu City, China. In addition, Fukushima et al. (2007) and Chan et al. (2013) only sampled five or six culms for each of three bamboo species (Bambusa tulda, Cephalostachyum pergracile, Gigantochloa nigrociliata) to create corresponding biomass equations, in traditional Karen swidden cultivation systems in the Bago Mountains, Myanmar. In contrast, some studies sampled over a hundred bamboo individuals to construct biomass equations. Notable examples include the 365 and 368 bamboo individuals used by Zheng et al. (1998b,c) to create biomass equations for Oligostachyum oedogonatum and Sinocalamus oldhami in China, respectively. Also, in northwest Thanh Hoa Province in Vietnam, Ly et al. (2012) cut 131 culms of *D. barbatus* to construct an aboveground biomass (AGB) equation.

The wide range of sample sizes used in the reviewed studies raises the issue of sampling uncertainty. In this respect, the analysis by Roxburgh et al. (2015) of 23 AGB equations, for tree species in southeastern Australia, provides a useful guideline. The authors found that sample sizes of 17–95 were sufficient to achieve biomass predictions for an independent set of tree census data that had a low coefficient of variation (<5%), provided the diameter size-class distribution of the trees in the independent set is similar to that used to construct the equations (Roxburgh et al., 2015). When the distributions were dissimilar, the authors found that sample sizes of 26–166 were required. These results suggest that studies in our review with sample sizes below the low end of the range (<17) would likely have high sampling uncertainty.

The problem of small sample sizes is particularly acute when taking soil samples to estimate fine root mass and SOC (Yuen et al., 2013). For example, Isagi et al. (1997) and Nath et al. (2009) both took only three replicate soil samples at each depth examined. Ideally, sampling uncertainty for such studies would be incorporated into the parameter estimates for the equations, but standard errors and confidence intervals for these are rarely reported and incorporated into biomass estimates – for example, Huang et al. (2003), Fukushima et al. (2007) and Chan et al. (2013) did not do this. The sample size that we used to construct AGB equations for bamboo in Mae Sa Catchment in Chiang Mai, northern Thailand, was 65, which falls within the ranges suggested by Roxburgh et al. (2015). On the other hand, we estimated BGC and SOC using only three samples at each depth, and thus it was necessary that we captured the corresponding sampling uncertainty using bootstrapping.

Another source of uncertainty in estimates of BGC and SOC was the depth to which soil was sampled, which varies widely among the studies that we examined. For example, Fukushima et al. (2007) only sampled the top 0-5 cm of soil in a Karen swidden cultivation system in the Bago Mountains in Myanmar. Nath et al. (2009) collected soil samples up to 30 cm depth in bamboo stands in the Barak Valley region in northeast India. Tripathi and Singh (1996) took soil samples up to 60 cm depth in bamboo plantations in the Indian dry tropics. The aforementioned study Ly et al. (2012) sampled soil up to 70 cm depth. Finally, Isagi et al. (1997) took soil samples down to 100 cm depth among a Moso bamboo stand in Kyoto Prefecture in Japan. Overall, soil depths in the reviewed studies varied from 5 to 300 cm (however, all but one was from the upper 100 cm). Sampling only the upper layers of the soil results in substantial underestimation of carbon in the soil although soil carbon tends to decrease with depth, a substantial percentage of soil carbon is located at depths > 50 cm, in particular for bamboo species with extensive rhizome and root networks. On a related note, in general, there is a need to develop more allometric equations for estimating below-ground biomass (BGB). Our review of allometric equations found only 24 case studies that developed equations for estimating components of BGB, which is an order of magnitude fewer than the number of case studies with equations for estimating components of AGB.

For the three bamboo forest plots in our case study in northern Thailand, SOC for depths 50–200 cm constituted a median of 48% of SOC up to 200 cm, whereas SOC for depths 100–200 cm constituted a median of 27%. Most studies in our review did not sample soils deeper than 100 cm, and thus there is scope in future studies to standardize SOC estimates by depth, if possible, to allow for meaningful comparisons between studies. Given the substantial contribution of soils deeper than 100 cm to bamboo SOC, together with evidence of tree roots extending down to 700 cm (Canadell et al., 1996), we recommend that future studies designed to estimate carbon stocks attempt to sample soils down to at least 200 cm, if logistically feasible.

Furthermore, for the vast majority of articles reviewed, a onetime snapshot of biomass or carbon stocks was provided for a particular site. While logistical and financial constraints might prevent researchers from doing repeated, long-term sampling, one should be aware of potential seasonal variations in biomass and carbon, which will not be reflected in a one-off sampling campaign. Tripathi and Singh (1996), working in a dry tropical bamboo savanna dominated by D. strictus, found that more live roots were recorded during the rainy season when temperature, water availability, and nutrient status favored growth. In bamboo plantations, temporal variations in bamboo biomass also occur in relation to periods when the bamboo is harvested, which depends on the particular management regime being used (Lou et al., 2010). Thus, one-time snapshots do not reveal the extent of variation in biomass and carbon stocks. Future studies should therefore aim to incorporate more than one sampling period.

The sources of uncertainty identified make it difficult to directly compare estimates of bamboo carbon stocks between different studies, especially when the uncertainty has not been adequately quantified. Therefore, effort should be expended to design more consistent methodologies between studies, ensuring sufficient replicates, sampling intervals and depth of soil sampling. Here, an analogy could be drawn with the Center for Tropical Forest Science-Forest Global Earth Observatory (CTFS-ForestGEO) network, which is a worldwide network of 59 long-term monitoring forest plots, with standardized protocols for collecting data on plants, animals and the physical environment (Anderson-Teixeira et al., 2015).

In addition, from our review of bamboo AGC, BGC and SOC, most research was done in China, India and Taiwan, with focus on a few bamboo species such as Moso bamboo. This species is commonly found in China, where its areal extent accounts for 70% of the total bamboo area in the country (SFAPRC, 2005). In comparison, studies in other countries, particularly for species other than Moso bamboo, are much fewer. Therefore, the range of carbon stock values for these other species are likely to be under-estimated, adding another source of uncertainty to comparisons between countries and regions. Thus, a priority for future research is obtaining more estimates for under-represented regions such as Central America, South America and Africa. Perhaps a closer examination of the gray literature from these regions might reveal useful sources of carbon stock estimates. For example, much of the bamboo research in China and Taiwan were written in Chinese (129/184 studies for our review were written in simplified or traditional Chinese), constituting a large body of gray literature which we were able to include in our review. In particular, more allometric equations need to be derived for these underrepresented regions - our review found no equations for Africa and only six case studies with equations for estimating components of AGB for Central and South America.

6. Conclusion

We have collated and reviewed estimates of carbon stocks in bamboo ecosystems in different countries around the world, but mostly in Asia. By comparing these estimates with those for other types of land cover, we have demonstrated the value of bamboo as an efficient and effective carbon sink. This conclusion was further supported by our new case study, which compared estimates of carbon stocks in bamboo and evergreen forest plots in northern Thailand. We have also compiled and tabulated allometric equations for estimating biomass and hence carbon content of different components of bamboo, for different locations worldwide.

Given the potential for bamboo to act as an important carbon sink, there is a need for greater integration of bamboo into national and international policies and mechanisms aimed at managing the effects of global climate change. The most prominent international policy framework in this regard is the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), with its Clean Development Mechanism (CDM) that aims to reduce emissions via projects in developing countries. Although the Executive Board of the CDM recognized bamboo as equivalent to trees for reforestation and afforestation projects (UNFCCC, 2008), the Designated National Authorities in each country can over-ride this at their discretion (Lou et al., 2010). Moreover, as bamboo is technically a woody grass, it is not adequately recognized as part of a "forest" in major international policy instruments such as the Kyoto Protocol and the Marrakech Accords (Lou et al., 2010).

Besides benefits for carbon accounting, bamboo also provides a number of other ecosystem services. The presence of bamboo, with its extensive rhizome and root network and dense canopy, helps to reduce soil erosion, which reduces run-off and hence improves retention of nutrients and regulation of water flow in rivers and lakes (Li and Kobayashi, 2004; Song et al., 2011; Lobovikov et al., 2012). Furthermore, regrowth of bamboo during fallow periods in swidden systems has been documented to aid recovery of other vegetation (Fukushima et al., 2007). And harvested bamboo can be used to manufacture a variety of products that can be sold or kept for personal use, such as food and construction materials (Song et al., 2011). In this way, sustainable use of bamboo can help to supplement the livelihoods of millions of rural people, thus helping to decrease poverty and increase employment (Nath et al., 2009; Lou et al., 2010; Ly et al., 2012). On the other hand, the economic returns per area of bamboo can be up to eight times less than for crops such as cassava (Ly et al., 2012), and thus, cultivating bamboo as a cash crop alone may not be viable. There is also the risk of bamboo expanding quickly and threatening rare and endangered species, as occurred with Moso bamboo in China (Song et al., 2011). Thus, bamboo should be managed with an ecosystem perspective that explicitly considers the social-ecological interactions within which they are embedded. In this way, the potential of bamboo to sequester carbon can be effectively harnessed to mitigate and protect against the impending effects of future climate change, as well as to provide other key ecosystem services that help to sustain human livelihoods.

Acknowledgements

The fieldwork component presented in this review was supported in part by a Singapore Ministry of Education (MOE) Academic Research Fund Grant (AcRF, R-109-000-134-112). TF was supported by National University of Singapore grants WBS R-154-000-603-112 and R-154-000-560-651.

Appendix A. Supplementary material

Supplementary data associated with this article can be found, in the online version, at http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2017.01. 017.

References

- Abe, Y., Shibata, S., 2009. Stand structure of non-management Phyllostachys pubescens forest and dynamics for 3 years after improvement management in Mt Tennozan. J. Japan. Soc. Reveget. Technol. 35, 57–62 (in Japanese with English abstract).
- Akaike, H., 1973. Information theory as an extension of the maximum likelihood principle. In: Petrov, B.N., Csaki, F.E. (Eds.), Second International Symposium on Information Theory. Akademiai Kiado, Budapest, pp. 267–281.
- An, Y.-F., Zhou, B.-Z., Wen, C.-H., Wang, G., 2009. Effects of different management patterns on root system structure and biomass of Bambusa oldhami. For. Res. 22, 1–6 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Anderson-Teixeira, K.J., Davies, S.J., Bennett, A.C., Gonzalez-Akre, E.B., Muller-Landau, H.C., Joseph Wright, S., Abu Salim, K., Almeyda Zambrano, A.M., Alonso, A., Baltzer, J.L., Basset, Y., Bourg, N.A., Broadbent, E.N., Brockelman, W.Y., Bunyavejchewin, S., Burslem, D.F.R.P., Butt, N., Cao, M., Cardenas, D., Chuyong, G.B., Clay, K., Cordell, S., Dattaraja, H.S., Deng, X., Detto, M., Du, X., Duque, A., Erikson, D.L., Ewango, C.E.N., Fischer, G.A., Fletcher, C., Foster, R.B., Giardina, C.P., Gilbert, G.S., Gunatilleke, N., Gunatilleke, S., Hao, Z., Hargrove, W.W., Hart, T.B. Hau, B.C.H., He, F., Hoffman, F.M., Howe, R.W., Hubbell, S.P., Inman-Narahari, F. M., Jansen, P.A., Jiang, M., Johnson, D.J., Kanzaki, M., Kassim, A.R., Kenfack, D., Kibet, S., Kinnaird, M.F., Korte, L., Kral, K., Kumar, J., Larson, A.J., Li, Y., Li, X., Liu, , Lum, S.K.Y., Lutz, J.A., Ma, K., Maddalena, D.M., Makana, J.-R., Malhi, Y., Marthews, T., Mat Serudin, R., McMahon, S.M., McShea, W.J., Memiaghe, H.R., Mi, X., Mizuno, T., Morecroft, M., Myers, J.A., Novotny, V., de Oliveira, A.A., Ong, P.S., Orwig, D.A., Ostertag, R., den Ouden, J., Parker, G.G., Phillips, R.P., Sack, L., Sainge, M.N., Sang, W., Sri-ngernyuang, K., Sukumar, R., Sun, I.F., Sungpalee, W., Suresh, H.S., Tan, S., Thomas, S.C., Thomas, D.W., Thompson, J., Turner, B.L., Uriarte, M., Valencia, R., Vallejo, M.I., Vicentini, A., Vrška, T., Wang, X., Wang, X., Weiblen, G., Wolf, A., Xu, H., Yap, S., Zimmerman, J., 2015. CTFS-ForestGEO: a worldwide network monitoring forests in an era of global change. Glob. Change Biol. 21, 528-549.
- Azmy, H.M., 1993. Relationships between height, diameter at breast height (DBH) and culm weight of three Malaysian bamboos. J. Trop. For. Sci. 6, 85–86.
- Azmy, M., Wan Razali, W.M., Ahmad, F., 1991. Characteristics and volume-weight relationship of four Malaysian bamboos. J. Trop. For. Sci. 4, 87–93.
- Banaticla, M.R.N., Sales, R.F., Lasco, R.D., 2007. Biomass equations for tropical tree plantation species in young stands using secondary data from the Philippines. Ann. Trop. Res.; Special Issue Smallholder Forest. 29, 73–90.

- Boonrodklab, C., 2007. Forest Dynamics Along An Altitudinal Gradient in Doi Inthanon National Park, Northern Thailand (Unpubl. MSc thesis). Kasetsart University, Bangkok.
- Buckingham, K., Jepson, P., Wu, L., Ramanuja Rao, I.V., Jiang, S., Liese, W., Lou, Y., Fu, M., 2011. The potential of bamboo is constrained by outmoded policy frames. Ambio 40, 544–548.
- Burnham, K.P., Anderson, D.R., 2002. Model Selection and Multimodel Inference: A Practical Information Theoretic Approach. Springer-Verlag, New York.
- Canadell, J., Jackson, R.B., Ehleringer, J.B., Mooney, H.A., Sala, O.E., Schulze, E.-D., 1996. Maximum rooting depth of vegetation types at the global scale. Oecologia 108, 583–595.
- Castañeda-Mendoza, A., Vargas-Hernández, J., Gómez-Guerrero, A., Valdez-Hernández, J.I., Vaquera-Huerta, H., 2005. Carbon accumulation in the aboveground biomass of a Bambusa oldhamii plantation. Agrociencia 39, 107–116.
- Chaiyo, U., Garivait, S., Wanthongchai, K., 2012. Structure & carbon storage in aboveground biomass of mixed deciduous forest in Western region, Thailand. GMSARN Int. J. 6, 143–150.
- Chan, N., Takeda, S., Suzuki, R., Yamamoto, S., 2016. Assessment of biomass recovery and soil carbon storage of fallow forests after swidden cultivation in the Bago Mountains, Myanmar. New Forest. 47, 565–585.
- Chan, N., Takeda, S., Suzuki, R., Yamamoto, S., 2013. Establishment of allometric models and estimation of biomass recovery of swidden cultivation fallows in mixed deciduous forests of the Bago Mountains, Myanmar. For. Ecol. Manage. 304, 427–436.
- Chandrashekara, U.M., 1996. Ecology of Bambusa arudinacea (Retz.) Willd. growing in teak plantations of Kerala, India. For. Ecol. Manage. 87, 149–162.
- Chave, J., Andalo, C., Brown, S., Cairns, M.A., Chambers, J.Q., Eamus, D., Fölster, H., Fromard, F., Higuchi, N., Kira, T., Lescure, J.P., Nelson, B.W., Ogawa, H., Puig, H., Riéra, B., Yamakura, T., 2005. Tree allometry and improved estimation of carbon stocks and balance in tropical forests. Oecologia 145, 87–99.
- Cheke, A.S., Nanakorn, W., Yankoses, C., 1979. Dormancy and dispersal of seeds of secondary forest species under the canopy of a primary tropical Rain Forest in Northern Thailand. Biotropica 11, 88–95.
- Chen, C.-P., Juang, K.-W., Cheng, C.-H., Pai, C.-W., 2016. Effects of adjacent land-use types on the distribution of soil organic carbon stocks in the montane area of central Taiwan. Botan. Stud. 57, 32.
- Chen, H., Hong, W., Lan, B., Zheng, Y., He, D., 1998. Study on biomass and productivity of Phyllostachys heterocycla cv. pubescens forest in the north of Fujian. Scientia Silvae Sinicae 34 (sp. 1), 60–64 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Chen, L.-G., Lian, J.-N., Hong, W., Zheng, Y.-S., Chen, K.-W., Yang, H.-Z., 2000. Evaluation on silvicultural effects of mixed forests of Chinese fir and Phyllostachys heterocycla cv. pubescens. J. Fujian College Forest. 20, 309–312 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Chen, L.-G., Zheng, Y.-S., Yao, Q.-D., Zheng, R.-M., Gao, P.-J., 2002. Study on the biomass structure of new stands of Dendrocalamus oldhami along seashore Dene, J. Fujian College Forest. 22, 249–252 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Chen, S.-L., Wu, B.-L., Wu, M., Zhang, D.-M., Cao, Y.-H., Yang, Q.-P., 2004. A study on aboveground biomass of young bamboo stands of Phyllostachys pubescens in degenerative hill soil area. Acta Agric. Univ. Jiangxiensis 26, 527–531 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Chen, T.-H., Ching, H.-Y., Wang, D.-H., Lin, S.-H., 2009a. Growth and biomass of Makinoi Bamboo in Shihmen Reservoir Watershed Area. Quart. J. Chin. Forest. 42, 519–527 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).
- Chen, T.-H., Wang, D.-H., Chung, H.-Y., 2012a. The growth and biomass of Bambusa Stenostachya Hackel Plantation at Zeochen area in Tainan city. Quart. J. Chin. Forest. 45, 341–350 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).
- Chen, T.-H., Wang, D.-H., Chung, H.-Y., 2012b. Effects of management strategy on growth and shoot products in Dendrocalamus latiflorus. Quart. J. For. Res. 34, 297–304 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).
- Chen, T.-H., Wang, D.-H., Hsieh, C.-Y., 2014. Growth and aboveground biomass of giant bamboo (Dendrocalamus giganteus) in Lien-Hua-Chih area. Quart. J. For. Res. 36, 67–76 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).
- Chen, T.-H., Wang, D.-H., Ou, S.-W., 2013. Assessment of aboveground and belowground biomass of Pseudosasa usawai stand among different elevation sites in Hualien area. Quart. J. For. Res. 35, 167–176 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).
- Chen, X.-C., Liu, G.-L., Fan, S.-H., Guang, F.-Y., Su, W.-H., Huang, J.-H., 2012c. Growth characteristics and biomass distribution of Phyllostachys pubescens stands with changes in fertilization time. J. Zhejiang A & F Univ. 29, 52–57 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Chen, X., Zhang, X., Zhang, Y., Booth, T., He, X., 2009b. Changes of carbon stocks in bamboo stands in China during 100 years. For, Ecol. Manage, 258, 1489–1496.
- bamboo stands in China during 100 years. For. Ecol. Manage. 258, 1489–1496. Christanty, L., Mailly, D., Kimmins, J.P., 1996. "Without bamboo, the land dies": biomass, litterfall, and soil organic matter dynamics of a Javanese bamboo talun-kebun system. For. Ecol. Manage. 87, 75–88.
- Dang, K., Chen, J., Sun, F., Zhou, Y., 2012. The biomass of Bashania fargesii in giant pandas habitat in Qinling Mountains. Acta Ecol. Sin. 32, 3816–3824 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Das, D.K., Chaturvedi, O.P., 2006. Bambusa bambos (L.) Voss plantation in eastern India: I. Culm recruitment, dry matter dynamics and carbon flux. J. Bamboo Rattan 5, 47–59.
- Descloux, S., Chanudet, V., Poilvé, H., Grégoire, A., 2011. Co-assessment of biomass and soil organic carbon stocks in a future reservoir area located in Southeast Asia. Environ. Monit. Assess. 173, 723–741.

- Dietz, J., Kuyah, S., 2011. Guidelines for Establishing Regional Allometric Equations for Biomass Estimation Through Destructive Sampling. World Agroforestry Centre, Nairobi.
- Ding, Z.-L., Wang, L., Liu, X.-J., Xu, X.-N., 2011. Productivity of Phyllostachys pubescens stands and soil nutrient in Huoshan of Anhui. Nonwood For. Res. 29, 72–76 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Dong, W.-Y., Huang, B.-L., Xie, Z.-X., Xie, Z.-H., Liu, H.-Y., 2002. Studies on the structure and dynamics of biomass of Qiongzhuea tumidinoda Clone population. For. Res. 15, 416–420 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Du, H., Cui, R., Zhou, G., Shi, Y., Xu, X., Fan, W., Lü, Y., 2010a. The responses of Moso bamboo (Phyllostachys heterocycla var. pubescens) forest aboveground biomass to Landsat TM spectral reflectance and NDVI. Acta Ecol. Sin. 30, 257– 263.
- Du, H., Zhou, G., Fan, W., Ge, H., Xu, X., Shi, Y., Fan, W., 2010b. Spatial heterogeneity and carbon contribution of aboveground biomass of moso bamboo by using geostatistical theory. Plant. Ecol. 207, 131–139.
- Du, M.-Y., Fan, S.-H., Qi, L.-H., Liu, G.-L., Xiao, F.-M., Zhang, X.-J., 2010c. Characteristics and coupling relationship of soil organic carbon and total nitrogen in different types of Phyllostachys pubescens stands. J. Soil Water Conserv. 24, 198–202 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Düking, R., Gielis, J., Liese, W., 2011. Carbon flux and carbon stock in a bamboo stand and their relevance for mitigating climate change. Bamboo Sci. Cult. 24, 1–7.
- Dung, N.T., Toai, P.M., Hung, V.T., Anh, L.T., Khoa, P.V., 2012. Tree allometric equations in evergreen broadleaf and bamboo forests in the North Central coastal region, Viet Nam. In: Inoguchi, A., Sola, G., Henry, M., Birigazzi, L. (Eds.), Tree Allometric Equation Development for Estimation of Forest Above-Ground Biomass in Viet Nam. N-REDD Program, Hanoi.
- Embaye, K., Weih, M., Ledin, S., Christersson, L., 2005. Biomass and nutrient distribution in a highland bamboo forest in southwest Ethiopia: implications for management. For. Ecol. Manage. 204, 159–169.
- Fan, S.-H., Liu, G.-L., Su, W.-H., Du, M.-Y., Wu, J.-L., 2011. The biomass distribution of different Phyllostachys edulis forest types in Northwest of Fujian province. J. Anhui Agric. Univ. 36, 842–847 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Fan, S., Xiao, F., Wang, S., Su, W., Yu, X., Shen, Z., 2009. Fine root biomass and turnover in Moso Bamboo plantation in Huitong Forest Station, Hunan province. Scient. Silvae Sin. 45, 1–6 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Fan, Y., Zhou, G.-M., Shi, Y.-J., Dong, D.-J., Zhou, Y.-F., 2012. Relationship of slope aspect and position on biomass and carbon storage in a Phyllostachys edulis stand. J. Zhejiang A & F Univ. 29, 321–327 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Fan, Y., Zhou, G., Shi, Y., Du, H., Zhou, Y., Xu, X., 2013. Effects of terrain on stand structure and vegetation carbon storage of Phyllostachys edulis forest. Scient. Silvae Sin. 49, 177–182 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- FAO, 2010. Global Forest Resources Assessment 2010: Main Report. Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations, Rome.
- Feng, S., Li, X.-W., Huang, C.-D., Lai, Y.-C., Zhang, B.-F., Cao, Y., 2010. Biomass and carbon stock of Dendrocalamus latiflorus Munro established on the land converted from farmland at Hongya county, Sichuan province. J. Sichuan Agric. Univ. 28, 296–301 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Finney, D.J., 1941. On the distribution of a variate whose logarithm is normally distributed. Suppl. J. Roy. Stat. Soc. 7 (1941), 155–161.
- Fu, M., 2007. Sustainable Management and Utilization of Sympodial Bamboos. China Forestry Publishing House, Beijing.
- Fu, W., Jiang, P., Zhao, K., Zhou, G., Li, Y., Wu, J., Du, H., 2014. The carbon storage in moso bamboo plantation and its spatial variation in Anji County of southeastern China. J. Soils Sedim. 14, 320–329.
- Fukushima, K., Usui, N., Ogawa, R., Tokuchi, N., 2015. Impacts of moso bamboo (Phyllostachys pubescens) invasion on dry matter and carbon and nitrogen stocks in a broad-leaved secondary forest located in Kyoto, western Japan. Plant Species Biol. 30, 81–95.
- Fukushima, M., Mamoru, K., Thein, H.M., Minn, Y., 2007. Recovery process of fallow vegetation in the traditional Karen swidden cultivation system in the Bago mountain range, Myanmar. Southeast Asian Stud. 45, 317–333.
- Fukuzawa, K., Shibata, H., Takagi, K., Satoh, F., Koike, T., Sasa, K., 2007. Vertical distribution and seasonal pattern of fine-root dynamics in a cool-temperate forest in northern Japan: implication of the understory vegetation, Sasa dwarf bamboo. Ecol. Res. 22, 485–495.
- bamboo. Ecol. Res. 22, 485–495.
 Fukuzawa, K., Shibata, H., Takagi, K., Satoh, F., Koike, T., Sasa, K., 2015. Roles of dominant understory Sasa bamboo in carbon and nitrogen dynamics following canopy tree removal in a cool-temperate forest in northern Japan. Plant Species Biol. 30, 104–115.
- Funakawa, S., Tanaka, S., Shinjyo, H., Kaewkhongkha, T., Hattori, T., Yonebayashi, K., 1997. Ecological study on the dynamics of soil organic matter and its related properties in shifting cultivation systems of Northern Thailand. Soil Sci. Plant Nutr. 43, 681–693.
- Gao, X., Jiang, Z., Guo, Q., Zhang, Y., Yin, H., He, F., Qi, L., Shi, L., 2015. Allometry and biomass production of Phyllostachys Edulis across the whole lifespan. Polish J. Environ. Stud. 24, 511–517.
- Geri, L.-T., Wu, Z.-M., Yang, X.-S., Fu, M.-Y., Feng, Z.-L., 2011. Study on above-ground biomass allocation characteristics of Pseudosasa amabilis. For. Res. 24, 127–131 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Guan, F., Tang, X., Fan, S., Zhao, J., Peng, C., 2015. Changes in soil carbon and nitrogen stocks followed the conversion from secondary forest to Chinese fir and Moso bamboo plantations. CATENA 133, 455–460.
- Guo, Q.-R., Yang, G.-Y., Du, T.-Z., Shi, J.-M., 2005. Carbon character of Chinese Bamboo Forest. World Bamboo Rattan 3, 25–28 (in Chinese with English abstract).

- Guo, Z.-W., Li, Y.-C., Yang, Q.-P., Chen, S.-L., 2009. Studies on relationship between biomass and modules of Dendrocalamus minor var. amoenus. J. Trop. Subtrop. Bot. 17, 543–548 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Hairiah, K., Dewi, S., Agus, F., Verlade, S., Ekadinata, A., Rahayu, S., van Noorwidjk, M., 2010. Measuring Carbon Stocks Across Land Use Systems: A Manual. World Agroforestry Centre (ICRAF), SEA Regional Office, Bogor, p. 155.
- Han, N., Du, H., Zhou, G., Xu, X., Cui, R., Gu, C., 2013. Spatiotemporal heterogeneity of Moso bamboo aboveground carbon storage with Landsat Thematic Mapper images: a case study from Anji County, China. Int. J. Remote Sens. 34, 4917– 4932.
- Hao, Y.-Q., Jiang, H., Xiang, C.-H., Ma, Y.-D., Jin, J., Yu, S.-Q., 2010. Biomass structure of Phyllostachys heterocycla cv. pubescens population in the Tianmu Mountain. J. Sichuan Forest. Sci. Technol. 31, 29–33 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Haripriya, G.S., 2002. Biomass carbon of truncated diameter classes in Indian forests. For. Ecol. Manage. 168, 1–13.
- He, D.-J., Hong, W., Wu, C.-Z., Lan, B., Huang, H., Wu, X.-S., 2003. Study on biomass and energy distribution of natural Phyllostachys heterocycla cv. pubescens in Wuyi Mountains and its comparison with high-yield forest. Acta Botan. Boreali Occident Sin. 23, 291–296 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- He, D.-J., Hong, W., Wu, C.-Z., Lan, B., Lin, C.-L., 1999. Study on light energy utilization percent of Phyllostachys pubescens population. J. Fujian College Forest. 19, 324–326 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- He, Y.-P., Fei, S.-M., Jiang, J.-M., Chen, X.-M., Yu, Y., Tang, S.-Q., Zhu, W.-S., 2007. The spatial distribution of organic carbon in Phyllostachys pubescens and pleioblastus amarus in Changning county. J. Sichuan Forest. Sci. Technol. 28, 10–14 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Henry, M., Bombelli, A., Trotta, C., Alessandrini, A., Birigazzi, L., Sola, G., Vieilledent, G., Santenoise, P., Longuetaud, F., Valentini, R., Picard, N., Saint-André, L., 2013. GlobAllomeTree: international platform for tree allometric equations to support volume, biomass and carbon assessment. iForest – Biogeosci. Forest. 6, 326– 330.
- Homchan, C., Khamyong, S., Anongrak, N., 2013. Plant Diversity and Biomass Carbon Storage in a Dry Dipterocarp Forest With Planted Bamboos at Huai Hong Khrai Royal Development Study Center, Chiang Mai Province. International Graduate Research Conference 2013. Chiang Mai University, Chiang Mai, pp. 77–83.
- Hu, L.-L., Lin, W., Luo, Z.-L., Guo, J.-M., Fan, J.-T., Li, J.-S., 2011. Comparison of carbon densities of five dominant forest ecosystems on Jinggang Mountain. Res. Environ. Sci. 24, 401–408 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Huang, C., 2001. Carbon reserves in soil of Phyllostachys pubescens plantation and Camellia Sinensis Garden in Zhejiang province. J. Shaoxing College Arts Sci. 21, 55–57 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Huang, Q.-F., Cai, X.-B., Yu, D.-F., 2003. Diameter structure and productivity of Phyllostachys pubescens stand in Chaohu Hill. J. Anhui Agric. Univ. 30, 92–94 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Huang, Q., Yang, D., Shen, Y., Qiu, G., 1993. Studies on the primary productivity of Bamboo (Phyllostachys pubescens) Grove. For. Res. 6, 536–540 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Huang, Z.-A., Zheng, M.-S., Zhang, J.-W., Qiu, X.-D., Wu, Y.-Z., 2000. Study on the biomass of various organs of Phyllostachys nuda. J. Fujian Forest. Sci. Technol. 27, 35–37 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Huang, Z.-T., Li, Y.-F., Jiang, P.-K., Chang, S.X., Song, Z.-L., Liu, J., Zhou, G.-M., 2014. Long-term intensive management increased carbon occluded in phytolith (PhytOC) in bamboo forest soils. Scient. Rep. 4, 3602.
- Hung, D.N., Son, N.V., Hung, N.P., 2012a. Tree allometric equation development for estimation of forest above-ground biomass in Viet Nam - evergreen broadleaf forests in Quang Binh province. In: Inoguchi, A., Henry, M., Birigazzi, L., Sola, G. (Eds.), Tree Allometric Equation Development for Estimation of Forest Above-Ground Biomass in Viet Nam. UN-REDD Program, Hanoi.
- Hung, N.D., Bay, N.V., Binh, N.D., Tung, N.C., 2012b. Tree allometric equations in evergreen broadleaf, deciduous, and bamboo forests in the South East region, Viet Nam. In: Inoguchi, A., Henry, M., Birigazzi, L., Sola, G. (Eds.), Tree Allometric Equation Development for Estimation of Forest Above-Ground Biomass in Viet Nam. UN-REDD Program, Hanoi.
- Hung, N.D., Giang, L.T., Tu, D.N., Hung, P.T., Lam, P.T., Khanh, N.T., Thuy, H.M., 2012c. Tree allometric equations in evergreen broadleaf and bamboo forests in the North East region, Viet Nam. In: Inoguchi, A., Henry, M., Birigazzi, L., Sola, G. (Eds.), Tree Allometric Equation Development for Estimation of Forest Above-Ground Biomass in Viet Nam. UN-REDD Programme, Hanoi.
- Huxley, J., 1932. Problems of relative growth. The Dial Press, New York.
- Hunter, I.R., Wu, J., 2002. Bamboo biomass. INBAR Working Paper No. 36. INBAR, Beijing.
- Inoue, A., Sakamoto, S., Suga, H., Kitazato, H., Sakuta, K., 2013. Construction of oneway volume table for the three major useful bamboos in Japan. J. For. Res. 18, 323–334.
- Isagi, Y., 1994. Carbon stock and cycling in a bamboo Phyllostachys bambusoides stand. Ecol. Res. 9, 47–55.
- Isagi, Y., Kawahara, T., Kamo, K., 1993. Biomass and net production in a bamboo Phyllostachys bambusoides stand. Ecol. Res. 8, 123–133.
- Isagi, Y., Kawahara, T., Kamo, K., Ito, H., 1997. Net production and carbon cycling in a bamboo Phyllostachys pubescens stand. Plant. Ecol. 130, 41–52.
- Jin, A., Zhou, G., Ma, Y., Wang, A., Zhao, X., 1999. Studies on biomass of various organ of Phyllostachys Praecox. J. Zhejiang For. Sci. Technol. 19, 7–10 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Kao, Y.-P., Chang, T.-Y., 1989. The growth and biomass production of Dendrocalamus asper plantation. Bull. Taiwan Forest. Res. Inst. 4, 31–42 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).

- Kaushal, R., Subbulakshmi, V., Tomar, J.M.S., Alam, N.M., Jayaparkash, J., Mehta, H., Chaturvedi, O.P., 2016. Predictive models for biomass and carbon stock estimation in male bamboo (Dendrocalamus strictus L.) in Doon valley, India. Acta Ecol. Sin. 36, 469–476.
- Kiyono, Y., Ochiai, Y., Chiba, Y., Asai, H., Saito, K., Shiraiwa, T., Horie, T., Songnoukhai, V., Navongxai, V., Inoue, Y., 2007. Predicting chronosequential changes in carbon stocks of pachymorph bamboo communities in slash-and-burn agricultural fallow, northern Lao People's Democratic Republic. J. For. Res. 12, 371–383.
- Kleinn, C., Morales-Hidalgo, D., 2006. An inventory of Guadua (Guadua angustifolia) bamboo in the Coffee Region of Colombia. Eur. J. For. Res. 125, 361–368.
- Kuehl, Y., Li, Y., Henley, G., 2013. Impacts of selective harvest on the carbon sequestration potential in Moso bamboo (Phyllostachys pubescens) plantations. Forests, Trees Livelihoods 22, 1–18.
- Kumar, B.M., 2008. Assessment of standing stock of thorny bamboo (Bambusa bambos (L.) Voss) in the homegardens of Palakkad and Malappuram districts in Kerala. J. Trop. Agric. 46, 32–37.
- Kumar, B.M., Rajesh, G., Sudheesh, K.G., 2005. Aboveground biomass production and nutrient uptake of thorny bamboo (Bambusa bambos (L.) Voss) in the homegardens of Thrissur, Kerala. J. Trop. Agric. 43, 51–56.
- Kumemura, A., Teraoka, Y., Takeuchi, I., 2009. The above-ground biomass and stand structure of unmanaged Moso bamboo (Phyllostachys pubescens) stands in Kagoshima Prefecture. Res. Bull. Kagoshima Univ. For. 36, 1–8 (in Japanese with English abstract).
- Lan, B., Hong, W., Wu, C., Xu, W., Zheng, S., 1999. A study on the energy structure of Phyllostachys pubescens stand. J. Fujian College Forest. 19, 20–22 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Larpkern, P., Moe, S.R., Totland, Ø., 2009. The effects of environmental variables and human disturbance on woody species richness and diversity in a bamboodeciduous forest in northeastern Thailand. Ecol. Res. 24, 147–156.
- Larpkern, P., Moe, S.R., Totland, Ø., 2011. Bamboo dominance reduces tree regeneration in a disturbed tropical forest. Oecologia 165, 161–168.
- Li, B., Fang, X., Li, Y., Xiang, W., Tian, D., Chen, X., Yan, W., 2015. Dynamic properties of soil organic carbon in Hunan's forests. Acta Ecol. Sin. 35, 4265–4278 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Li, J., Huang, C., Zhang, G., 2006a. Density, storage and spatial distribution of carbon in pleioblastus amarus forest returned from farmland. J. Zhejiang Forest. Sci. Technol. 26, 1–5 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Li, L.-E., Lin, Y.-J., Yen, T.M., 2016. Using allometric models to predict the aboveground biomass of thorny bamboo (Bambusa stenostachya) and estimate its carbon storage. Taiwan J. For. Sci. 31, 37–47.
- Li, Y., Zhang, J., Chang, S.X., Jiang, P., Zhou, G., Fu, S., Yan, E., Wu, J., Lin, L., 2013. Longterm intensive management effects on soil organic carbon pools and chemical composition in Moso bamboo (Phyllostachys pubescens) forests in subtropical China. For. Ecol. Manage. 303, 121–130.
- Li, Z.-C., Fu, M.-Y., Xu, D.-Y., Xi, J.-R., 2006b. Changes in soil organic carbon after bamboo afforestation in cropland. For. Res. 19, 773–777 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Li, Z.-C., Yang, X.-S., Cai, X.-J., Sun, J.-J., Geri, L.-T., Sun, X.-Z., Fu, M.-Y., 2010. Effects of bamboo cultivation on the carbon storage. J. Nanjing Forest. Univ. (Nat. Sci. Ed.) 34, 24–28 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Li, Z.-H., Kobayashi, M., 2004. Plantation future of bamboo in China. J. Forest. Res. 15, 233–242.
- Li, Z., Lin, P., 1993. Studies on the energy dynamic of Phyllostachys pubescens community. J. Xiamen Univ. (Nat. Sci.) 32, 236–240 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Li, Z., Lin, P., Qiu, X., 1993. Studies on the biomass and productivity of Phyllostachys pubescens community in South Fujian. J. Xiamen Univ. (Nat. Sci.) 32, 762–767 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Liang, H., Cheng, X., 1998. Studies on the models for biomass of Sinocalamus latiflorus. J. Fujian College Forest. 3, 260–262 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Liese, W., 2009. Bamboo as carbon sink-fact or fiction? J. Bamboo Rattan 8, 103–114.
- Lin, C.-W., 2005. Reaction of Pseudosasa amabilis forest growth under different site bamboo densities. J. Fujian Forest. Sci. Technol. 32, 62–64 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Lin, X., Fang, W., Li, X., Zhou, C., Zhong, X., Hu, C., 2004. A study on biomass structure of Pleioblastus amarus population. J. Bamboo Res. 23, 26–29 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Lin, Y., Li, H., Lin, P., Xiao, X., Ma, Z., 2000. Biomass structure and energy distribution of Dendrocalamus latiflorus population. J. Bamboo Res. 19, 36–41 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Lin, Y., Lin, P., Wen, W., 1998a. Studies on dynamics of carbon & nitrogen elements in Dendrocalamopsis oldhami forest. J. Bamboo Res. 17, 25–30 (In Chinese with English abstract).
- Lin, Y., Lin, P., Ye, Y., 1998b. Biomass and structure of Dendrocalamopsis Oldhami population. J. Bamboo Res. 17, 9–13 (In Chinese with English abstract).
- Lin, Z., 2000. Studies on bamboo productivity and advantage of mixed forest of bamboo with broad-leaved tree. J. Bamboo Res. 19, 42–53 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Liu, G.-L., Fan, S.-H., Guo, B.-H., Du, M.-Y., 2013a. Dynamic changes in carbon and nitrogen storage of Phyllostachys edulis forest with rhizome expansion. J. Trop. Subtrop. Bot. 21, 211–219 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Liu, G.-L., Fan, S.-H., Guo, B.-H., Du, M.-Y., 2013b. The dynamic characteristics of carbon and nitrogen storage in Phyllostachys edulis forest with operating time. J. Nat. Resour. 28, 1955–1965 (in Chinese with English abstract).

- Liu, G., Fan, S., Su, W., Du, M., 2012. The preliminary study on biomass carbon accounting factors of Moso bamboo forest. Ecol. Environ. Sci. 21, 1955–1959 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Liu, S.-C., Kao, Y.-P., 1988. Generalized biomass equations for moso bamboo and leucaena plantations. Bull. Taiwan Forest. Res. Inst. 3, 393–406 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).
- Liu, Y.-F., He, L., Huang, C.-D., Chen, Q.-B., 2010a. The spatial patterns of hybrid bamboo biomass from converting cropland to forest in the rainy zone of western China. J. Fujian Forest. Sci. Technol. 37, 4–8 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Liu, Y.-F., Huang, C.-D., Chen, Q.-B., 2010b. Carbon storage and allocation of Phyllostachys edulis Ecosystem in scenic spot within the Southern Sichuan Bamboo Sea. J. Sichuan Agric. Univ. 28, 136–140 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Liu, Z.-G., Hong, Z.-R., 2011. Study on the characteristics of hybrid bamboo carbon stock from converting cropland to forest in the rainy zone of west China. J. Anhui Agric. Sci. 39, 10287–10293 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Lobovikov, M., Paudel, S., Piazza, M., Ren, H., Wu, J., 2007. World Bamboo Resources: A Thematic Study Prepared in the Framework of the Global Forest Resources Assessment 2005. FAO, Rome, Italy.
- Lobovikov, M., Schoene, D., Lou, Y., 2012. Bamboo in climate change and rural livelihoods. Mitig. Adapt. Strateg. Glob. Change 17, 261–276.
- Lou, Y., Li, Y., Buckingham, K., Henley, G., Zhou, G., 2010. Bamboo and Climate Change Mitigation: A Comparative Analysis of Carbon Sequestration. International Network for Bamboo and Rattan (INBAR), Beijing.
- Lü, C.-M., Chen, T.-H., 1992. The structure and biomass of Makino Bamboo (Phyllostachys makinoi) stand-An example from Tung-Tou area. Bull. Taiwan For. Res. Inst. New Series 7, 1–13 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).
- Luo, F., Lin, H., Zhou, D., Lin, W., Jiang, G., 1997. Study on the productivity of Phyllostachys pubescens forest mixed with broadleaved trees. J. Fujian College Forest. 17, 35–38 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Ly, P., Pillot, D., Lamballe, P., de Neergaard, A., 2012. Evaluation of bamboo as an alternative cropping strategy in the northern central upland of Vietnam: aboveground carbon fixing capacity, accumulation of soil organic carbon, and socioeconomic aspects. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 149, 80–90.
- Ma, L.-T., Chen, S.-L., Zou, Y.-G., Zhuang, Y.-G., 2009. Present biomass distribution and timber physical structure of Guadua amplexifolia. Guihaia 29, 217–221 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Majumdar, K., Choudhary, B.K., Datta, B.K., 2016. Aboveground woody biomass, carbon stocks potential in selected tropical forest patches of Tripura, Northeast India. Open J. Ecol. 6, 598–612.
- Muladi, S., 1996. Quantification and use of Dipterocarp wood residue in East Kalimantan. In: Schulte, A., Schöne, D. (Eds.), Dipterocarp Forest Ecosystems: Towards Sustainable Management World Scientific, Samarinda, pp. 603–615.
- Nath, A.J., Das, A.K., 2010. Carbon storage and sequestration in bamboo-based smallholder homegardens of Barak Valley, Assam. Curr. Sci. 100, 229–233.
- Nath, A.J., Das, G., Das, A.K., 2009. Above ground standing biomass and carbon storage in village bamboos in North East India. Biomass Bioenergy 33, 1188– 1196.
- Nath, A.J., Lal, R., Das, A.K., 2015. Managing woody bamboos for carbon farming and carbon trading. Global Ecol. Conserv. 3, 654–663.
- Nie, D., 1994. Structural dynamics of bamboo forest stands. Scient. Silvae Sin. 30, 201–208 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Ohrnberger, D., 1999. The Bamboos of the World. Elsevier, Amsterdam, Netherlands.
- Oli, B.N., 2003. Biomass estimation of Bambusa nutans subspecies nutans grown at Eastern Terai, Nepal. Banko Janakari 13, 43–46.
- Oli, B.N., 2005. Biomass estimation of Bambusa tulda grown at Eastern Terai, Nepal. J. Bamboo Rattan 4, 33–39.
- Oli, B.N., Kandel, C.M., 2005. Biomass estimation of Bambusa nutans subspecies cupulata grown at Eastern Terai, Nepal. Banko Janakari 15, 34–37.
- Oshima, Y., 1961. Ecological studies of Sasa communities I. Productive structure of some of the Sasa communities in Japan. Botan. Magaz. Tokyo, 74.
- Othman, A.R., 1994. Culm composition and above-ground biomass of Gigantochloa Scortechinii in a natural stand and a three year old plantation. J. Trop. For. Sci. 7, 280–285.
- Park, I.H., Ryu, S.B., 1996. Biomass, net production and nutrient distribution of bamboo Phyllostachys stands in Korea. J. Korean Forest. Soc. 85, 453–461 (in Korean with English abstract).
- Parr, J., Sullivan, L., Chen, B., Ye, G., Zheng, W., 2010. Carbon bio-sequestration within the phytoliths of economic bamboo species. Glob. Change Biol. 16, 2661– 2667.
- Patricio, J.H.P., Dumago, S.W.L., 2014. Comparing aboveground carbon sequestration of three economically important bamboo species grown in Bukidnon, Philippines. J. Multidiscip. Stud. 3, 1–15.
- Peng, Z.-Q., Lin, Y.-M., Liu, J.-B., Zhou, X.-H., Guo, Z.-J., Guo, Q.-R., Lin, P., 2002. Biomass structure and energy distribution of Phyllostachys heterocycla cv. pubescens population. J. Xiamen Univ. (Nat. Sci.) 41, 579–583 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Petsri, S., Pumijumnong, N., Wachrinrat, C., Thoranisorn, S., 2007. Aboveground carbon content in mixed deciduous forest and teak plantations. Environ. Nat. Resour. J. 5, 1–10.
- Phang, V.X.H., Chou, L.M., Friess, D.A., 2015. Ecosystem carbon stocks across a tropical intertidal habitat mosaic of mangrove forest, seagrass meadow, mudflat and sandbar. Earth Surf. Proc. Land. 40, 1387–1400.

- Phuong, V.T., Xuan, N.V., Trieu, D.T., Truong, P.D., Giap, N.X., Thanh, P.N., 2012. Tree allometric equations in evergreen broadleaf, deciduous and bamboo forests in the Central highland region, Viet Nam. In: Inoguchi, A., Sola, G., Henry, M., Birigazzi, L. (Eds.), Tree Alllometric Equation Development for Estimation of Forest Above-Ground Biomass in Viet Nam. UN-REDD Programme, Hanoi.
- Pibumrung, P., Gajaseni, N., Popan, A., 2008. Profiles of carbon stocks in forest, reforestation and agricultural land, Northern Thailand, J. Forest. Res. 19, 11–18.
- Qi, L.-H., Fan, S.-H., Xiao, W.-F., Ai, W.-S., Meng, Y., Du, M.-Y., Zeng, L.-X., 2012. Age structures, biomass allocations and carbon storage patterns of Phyllostachys edulis forests under different management targets in the hilly region, central Hunan. Resour. Environ. Yangtze Basin 21, 69–73 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Qi, L.-H., Liu, G.-L., Fan, S.-H., Yue, X.-H., Zhang, H., Du, M.-Y., 2009. Effects of different tending measures on carbon density, storage, and allocation pattern of Phyllostachys edulis forests in western Fujian province. Chin. J. Ecol. 28, 1482– 1488 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Qi, L., Mao, C., Du, M., 2013. Vertical distribution and seasonal dynamics of soil organic carbon of Phyllostachys edulis forests under different managing patterns in the hilly region of central Hunan province. J. Northeast Forest. Univ. 41, 38–41 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Qi, Z., Wang, K., 2008. Effects of the density on the biomass, storage of carbon and nutrient elements in Fargesia denudata population of sub-alpine coniferous forest in Western Sichuan. Sci. Silvae Sinicae 44, 7–12 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Qin, Z., Zhang, Y., Ma, H., 1990. Prediction model of biomass of Fargesia Robusta extracts. J. Sichuan Teach. College 11, 98–102 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Qiu, E.-F., Chen, Z.-M., Zheng, Y.-S., Hong, W., Huang, B.-L., Yang, Z.-Q., 2004. Study on the biomass, productivity and energy structure of Dendrocalamus latiflorus plantations planted on mountainous areas. For. Res. 17, 726–730 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Qiu, G.-X., Shen, Y.-K., Li, D.-Y., Wang, Z.-W., Huang, Q.-M., Yang, D.-D., Gao, A.-X., 1992. Bamboo in sub-tropical eastern China. In: Long, S., Jones, M.B., Roberts, M. J. (Eds.), Primary Productivity of Grass Ecosystems of the Tropics and Sub-Tropics. Chapman & Hall, London.
- Quiroga, R.A.R., Li, T., Lora, G., Andersen, L.E., 2013. A measurement of the carbon sequestration potential of Guadua Angustifolia in the Carrasco National Park, Bolivia. Development Research Working Paper Series 04/2013. Instutute for Advanced Development Studies.
- Rao, K.S., Ramakrishnan, P.S., 1989. Role of bamboos in nutrient conservation during secondary succession following slash and burn agriculture (Jhum) in North-East India. J. Appl. Ecol. 26, 625–633.
- Riaño, N.M., Londoño, X., López, Y., Gómez, J.H., 2002. Plant growth and biomass distribution on Guagua angustifolia Kunth in relation to ageing in the Valle del Cauca - Colombia. Bamboo Sci. Cult.: J. Am. Bamboo Soc. 16, 43–51.
- Roder, W., Phengchanh, S., Maniphone, S., 1997. Dynamics of soil and vegetation during crop and fallow period in slash-and-burn fields of northern Laos. Geoderma 76, 131–144.
- Roxburgh, S.H., Paul, K.I., Clifford, D., England, J.R., Raison, R.J., 2015. Guidelines for constructing allometric models for the prediction of woody biomass: how many individuals to harvest? Ecosphere 6, 1–27.
- Ruangpanit, N., 2000. Primary productivity of the Pygmy bamboo (Arundinaria pusilla) in the dry dipterocarp forest at Sakaerat, Nakhon Ratchasima. Kasetsart J. (Nat. Sci.) 34, 125–138.
- Sabhasri, S., 1978. Effects of forest fallow cultivation on forest production and soil. In: Kunstadter, P., Chapman, E.C., Sabhasri, S. (Eds.), Farmers in the Forest: Economic Development and Marginal Agriculture in Northern Thailand The University Press of Hawaii, Honolulu, pp. 160–184.
- Schmidt-Vogt, D., 1998. Defining degradation: the impacts of swidden on forests in Northern Thailand. Mount. Res. Develop. 18, 135–149.
- Scurlock, J.M., Dayton, D.C., Hames, B., 2000. Bamboo: An Overlooked Biomass Resource? Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge.
- Seethalakshmi, K.K., Mutesh Kumar, M.S., 1998. Bamboos of India: A Compendium. Kerala Forest Research Institute, Kerala India and International Network for Bamboo and Rattan, Beijing, China.
- Shanmughavel, P., Francis, K., 1996. Above ground biomass production and nutrient distribution in growing bamboo (Bambusa bambos (L.) Voss). Biomass Bioenergy 10, 383–391.
- Shanmughavel, P., Peddappaiah, R.S., Muthukumar, T., 2001. Biomass production in an age series of Bambusa bambos plantations. Biomass Bioenergy 20, 113–117.
- Sharma, Y.M.L., 1987. Inventory and resource of bamboo. In: Rao, A.N., Dhanarajan, G., Sastry, C.B. (Eds.), Recent Research on bamboos. Proceedings of the International Bamboo Workshop October 6–14, 1985. Hangzhou, People's Republic of China. The Chinese Academy of Forestry, People's Republic of China; International Development Research Centre, Canada.
- Shen, G., Zhang, X., Zhang, L., Gao, S., Zhang, R., Zhu, W., Tang, S., 2013. Estimating the carbon stock and carbon sequestration of the Pleioblastus amarus forest ecosystem in Southern of Sichuan. Scient. Silvae Sin. 49, 78–84 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Sileshi, G.W., 2014. A critical review of forest biomass estimation models, common mistakes and corrective measures. For. Ecol. Manage. 329, 237–254.
- Singh, K.A., Kochhar, S.K., 2005. Effect of clump density/spacing on the productivity and nutrient uptake in Bambusa pallida and the changes in soil properties. J. Bamboo Rattan 4, 323–334.
- Singh, A.N., Singh, J.S., 1999. Biomass, net primary production and impact of bamboo plantation on soil redevelopment in a dry tropical region. For. Ecol. Manage. 119, 195–207.

- Smith, P., Lanigan, G., Kutsch, W.L., Buchmann, N., Eugster, W., Aubinet, M., Ceschia, E., Béziat, P., Yeluripati, J.B., Osborne, B., Moors, E.J., Brut, A., Wattenbach, M., Saunders, M., Jones, M., 2010. Measurements necessary for assessing the net ecosystem carbon budget of croplands. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 139, 302–315.
- Sohel, M.S.I., Alamgir, M., Akhter, S., Rahman, M., 2015. Carbon storage in a bamboo (Bambusa vulgaris) plantation in the degraded tropical forests: implications for policy development. Land Use Policy 49, 142–151.
- Song, X., Zhou, G., Jiang, H., Yu, S., Fu, J., Li, W., Wang, W., Ma, Z., Peng, C., 2011. Carbon sequestration by Chinese bamboo forests and their ecological benefits: assessment of potential, problems, and future challenges. Environ. Rev. 19, 418– 428.
- State Forestry Administration, P.s.R.o.C.S., 2005. Statistics of Forest Resources in China (1999–2003).
- Su, W.-H., Gu, X.-P., Guan, F.-Y., Yue, J.-J., Lin, K.-S., 2006. Biomass structure and its regression models of Bambusa wenchouensis population. J. Nanjing Forest. Univ. (Nat. Sci. Ed.) 30, 51–54 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Su, Z.-X., Zhong, Z.-C., 1991. Studies on the biomass structure of Neosinocalamus affinif population in Jinyun Mountain. Acta Phytoecol. Geobot. Sin. 15, 240–252 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Sujarwo, W., 2016. Stand biomass and carbon storage of bamboo forest in Penglipuran traditional village, Bali (Indonesia). J. Forest. Res. 27, 913–917.
- Sun, B.-K., Chen, Y.-T., Yen, T.-M., Li, L.-E., 2013. Stand characteristics, aboveground biomass & carbon storage of moso bamboo (Phyllostachys pubescens) stands under different management levels in central Taiwan. Quart. J. For. Res. 35, 23– 32 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).
- Sun, C.-H., Yen, T.-M., 2011. Using allometric equation to predict bamboo biomass based on combined data of makino bamboo (Phyllostachys makinoi) and moso bamboo (Phyllostachys pubescens). Quart. J. For. Res. 33, 1–8 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).
- Sun, C.-H., Yen, T.-M., Lee, J.-S., 2011. Comparisons of different allometric equations for predicting the aboveground biomass of conifer and bamboo forests. Quart. J. For. Res. 33, 1–8 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).
- Sun, G., Deng, W.-X., Wang, L.-J., Xu, X.-N., 2009. Soil nutrient characteristics and productivity of natural Phyllostachys pubescens forest in Xiaokeng, Anhui. Nonwood For. Res. 27, 28–32 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Sun, T.-R., Tang, L.-J., Wei, Z.-C., Wu, D.-Y., Wang, X.-R., Zhang, D.-H., Liu, N.-G., 1986. Study on the biomass structure of Phyllostachys Heteroclada. Acta Phytoecol. Geobot. Sin. 10, 190–198 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Sun, T., Fan, L., Wang, X., Zhang, D., Liu, N., 1987. Biomass structure of Phyllostachys heteroclada. In: Rao, A.N., Dhanarajan, G., Sastry, C.B. (Eds.), Recent Research on Bamboos. Proceedings of the International Bamboo Workshop Oct 6–14, 1985. Hangzhou, People's Republic of China International Development Research Centre, Canada, pp. 79–86.
- Suwannapinunt, W., 1983. A study on the biomass of Thyrsostachys siamensis Gamble Forest at Hin-Lap, Kanchanaburi. J. Bamboo Res. 2, 227–237.
- Suzuki, T., Jacalne, D.V., 1986. Above-ground biomass and the growth of bamboo stands in the Philippines. JARO 20, 85–91.
- Tanaka, H., Marod, D., Kutintara, U., Panuthai, S., Hirai, K., Takahashi, M., Saito, T., Nakashizuka, T., Sato, T., 2013. Influence of under-growing bamboos to the aboveground biomass in a tropical seasonal forest, Thailand. In: International Workshop on Ecological Knowledge for Adaptation on Climate Change, 2–3 December 2013. Sri Nakhon Khuen Khan Park, Samut Prakarn Province, pp. 16– 19
- Tandug, L.M., Torres, F.G., 1987. Mensurational attributes of five Philippine Erect Bamboos. In: Rao, A.N., Dhanarajan, G., Sastry, C.B. (Eds.), Recent Research on Bamboos. Proceedings of the International Bamboo Workshop October 6–14, 1985. Hangzhou, People's Republic of China The Chinese Academy of Forestry, People's Republic of China; International Development Research Centre, Canada, pp. 91–98.
- Tang, J.-W., Xiao, Z.-W., Wang, X.-L., Zheng, L., Zhu, X.-Z., Gao, L.-H., 2011. Biomass and its regression models of artificial Dendrocalamus giganteus within different stand ages in Xishuangbanna. J. Central South Univ. Forest. Technol. 31, 54–60 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Tang, X.-L., Fan, S.-H., Qi, L.-H., Liu, G.-L., Guan, F.-Y., Du, M.-Y., Shen, C.-X., 2012. Effect of different managements on carbon storage and carbon allocation in Moso bamboo forest (Phyllostachys pubescen). Acta Agric. Univ. Jiangxiensis 34, 736–742 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Tang, X., Fan, S., Qi, L., Guan, F., Liu, G., Du, M., 2015. Effects of understory removal on root production, turnover and total belowground carbon allocation in Moso bamboo forests. iForest – Biogeosci. Forest. 9, 187–194.
- Taylor, A.H., Qin, Z., 1987. Culm dynamics and dry matter production of bamboos in the Wolong and Tangjiahe Giant Panda Reserves, Sichuan, China. J. Appl. Ecol. 24, 419–433.
- Teng, J., Xiang, T., Huang, Z., Wu, J., Jiang, P., Meng, C., Li, Y., Fuhrmann, J.J., 2016. Spatial distribution and variability of carbon storage in different sympodial bamboo species in China. J. Environ. Manage. 168, 46–52.
- Tewari, D.N., 1992. A Monograph on Bamboo. International Book Distributers, Dehra Dun, India.
- Tian, G., Justicia, R., Coleman, D.C., Carroll, C.R., 2007. Assessment of soil and plant carbon levels in two ecosystems (woody bamboo and pasture) in montane Ecuador. Soil Sci. 172, 459–468.
- Tong, J.-N., 2007. Biomass structure changes of Chimonobambusa quadrangularis before and after reclaimed. J. Fujian Forest. Sci. Technol. 34, 110–113 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Torezan, J.M., Silveira, M., 2000. The biomass of bamboo (Guadua Weberbaaueri Pilger) in open forest of the southwestern Amazon. Ecotropica 6, 71–76.

- Tripathi, S.K., Singh, K.P., 1994. Productivity and nutrient cycling in recently harvested and mature bamboo Savannas in the dry tropics. J. Appl. Ecol. 31, 109–124.
- Tripathi, S.K., Singh, K.P., 1996. Culm recruitment, dry matter dynamics and carbon flux in recently harvested and mature bamboo savannas in the Indian dry tropics. Ecol. Res. 11, 149–164.
- Uchimura, E., 1978. Ecological studies on cultivation of tropical bamboo forest in the Philippines. Bull. Forest. For. Prod. Res. Inst. 301, 79–118.
- UNFCCC, 2008. Report of the 19th Meeting of the Afforestation and Reforestation Working Group. 14–16 April 2008. UNFCCC (United Nations Framework Conventional on Climate Change) Headquarters, Bonn, Germany.
- van Vliet, N., Mertz, O., Heinimann, A., Langanke, T., Pascual, U., Schmook, B., Adams, C., Schmidt-Vogt, D., Messerli, P., Leisz, S., Castella, J.-C., Jørgensen, L., Birch-Thomsen, T., Hett, C., Bech-Bruun, T., Ickowitz, A., Vu, K.C., Yasuyuki, K., Fox, J., Padoch, C., Dressler, W., Ziegler, A.D., 2012. Trends, drivers and impacts of changes in swidden cultivation in tropical forest-agriculture frontiers: a global assessment. Glob. Environ. Change 22, 418–429.
- Veblen, T.T., Schlegel, F.M., Escobar R, B., 1980. Dry-matter production of two species of bamboo (Chusquea Culeou and C. Tenuiflora) in South-Central Chile. J. Ecol. 68, 397–404.
- Veller, C., Nowak, M.A., Davis, C.C., 2015. Extended flowering intervals of bamboos evolved by discrete multiplication. Ecol. Lett. 18, 653–659.
- Viriyabuncha, C., Vacharangkura, T., Petmak, P., Ishizuka, M., 1996. Compilation of the forest biomass/production dataset for assessing carbon storage in forests of Thailand. In: Proceedings of the FORTROP'96: Tropical Forestry in the 21st Century. 25–26 November 1996. Kasetsart University, Bangkok, pp. 122–135.
- Wang, B., Wang, Y., Guo, H., Zhao, G.-D., Bai, X.-L., 2009a. Carbon storage and spatial distribution in Phyllostachys pubescens forest in Dagangshan Mountain of Jiangxi province. J. Beijing Forest. Univ. 31, 39–41 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Wang, B., Wei, W.-J., 2007. Carbon storage and density of forests in Jiangxi province. Jiangxi Sci. 25, 681–687 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Wang, B., Wei, W.J., Liu, C.J., You, W.Z., Niu, X., Man, R.Z., 2013. Biomass and carbon stock in Moso Bamboo forests in subtropical China: characteristics and implications. J. Trop. For. Sci. 25, 137–148.
- Wang, B., Yang, Q.-P., Guo, Q.-R., Zhao, G.-D., Fang, K., 2011. Carbon storage and allocation of Phyllostachys edulis forest and evergreen broad-leaved forest in Dagangshan Mountain, Jiangxi. Guihaia 31, 342–348 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Wang, G., Zhou, B.-Z., Li, X.-J., Kong, W.-J., Wen, C.-H., Hu, X.-L., 2012. Carbon storage and vertical spatial distribution of Dendrocalamopsis vario-strata ecosystem. J. Trop. Subtrop. Bot. 20, 72–77 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Wang, J., Chen, T.-H., Chang, H.-C., Chung, H.-Y., Li, T.-I., Liu, C.-P., 2009b. The structures, aboveground biomass, carbon storage of Phyllostachys pubescens stands in Huisun Experimental Forest Station and Shi-Zhuo. Quart. J. For. Res. 31, 17–26 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).
- Wang, J., Chen, T.-H., Chen, S.-Y., Chung, H.-Y., Liu, E.-U., Li, T.-I., Liu, C.P., 2010a. Estimating aboveground biomass and carbon sequestration of moso bamboo grown under selection cutting after 2 years. Quart. J. For. Res. 32, 35–44 (in Traditional Chinese with English abstract).
- Wang, J., Ding, D., He, B., Peng, H., Xu, H., 2004. A study on the biomass structure of Bambusa Pervariabilis X Dendrocalamopsis oldhami Shelterbelt in Three Gorges Reservoir area. J. Bamboo Res. 23, 11–14 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Wang, S.-G., Pu, X.-L., Ding, Y.-L., Wan, X.-C., Lin, S.-Y., 2010b. A study on the aboveground biomass models of Fargesia yunnanensis. J. Nanjing Forest. Univ. (Nat. Sci. Ed.) 34, 141–144 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Wang, T., Ding, Y., Liu, Y., Li, J., 2005. Studies on the structure of biomass of Arundianaria fargesii clone population. J. Bamboo Res. 24, 19–24 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Wang, Y.-C., 2009. Above ground biomass and carbon sequestration of Moso bamboo and Makino bamboos Hwa Kang. J. Agric. 24, 49–68.
- Wang, Y.-J., Huang, C.-D., Wang, X.-S., Hu, T., Zhang, G.-Q., 2009c. Carbon stock and spatial distribution characteristics of Neosinocalamus affinis forest ecosystem. J. Fujian Forest. Sci. Technol. 36, 6–10 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Wang, Y.C., 2004. Estimates of biomass and carbon sequestration in Dendrocalamus latiflorus culms. J. For. Prod. Ind. 23, 13–22.
- Wen, T., 1990. An appraisal on the productivity factors of bamboo stands. J. Bamboo Res. 9, 1–10 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Wu, F., Yang, W., Lu, Y., 2009. Effects of dwarf bamboo (Fargesia denudata) density on biomass, carbon and nutrient distribution pattern. Acta Ecol. Sin. 29, 192– 198.
- Wu, J.-S., Yu, Y.-W., Zhu, Z.-J., Xiao, X.-F., 2002. Studies on the biomass of different forests in Huzhou city. J. Sichuan Forest. Sci. Technol. 29, 22–24 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Wu, Q.-X., 1983. Types and stand structures of Phyllostachys pubescens in Guizhou province. J. Bamboo Res. 2, 112–124 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Xiao, F.-M., Fan, S.-H., Wang, S.-L., Xiong, C.-Y., Zhang, C., Liu, S.-P., Zhang, J., 2007. Carbon storage and spatial distribution in Phyllostachys pubescens and Cunninghamia lanceolata plantation ecosystem. Acta Ecol. Sin. 27, 2794–2801 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Xiao, F., Fan, S., Wang, S., Guan, F., Yu, X., Shen, Z., 2010. Estimation of the carbon balance in Moso Bamboo and Chinese Fir plantation Ecosystem. Scient. Silvae Sin. 46, 59–65 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Xiao, F., Fan, S., Wang, S., Xiong, C., Shen, Z., 2009. Soil carbon cycle of Phyllostachys edulis plantation in Huitong Region, Hunan province. Scient. Silvae Sin. 45, 11– 15 (in Chinese with English abstract).

- Xu, D.-W., Chen, S.-H., Yang, J.-M., 2004. Investigation and analysis on the biomass structure of Phyllostachys meyeri woods for bamboo shoot. J. Fujian Forest. Sci. Technol. 31, 67–70 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Xu, N., Hu, H., Zhu, Y., Liu, Z., Zhang, S., 2014. The carbon storage and spatial distribution of Phyllostachys edulis stands in northern sub-tropical areas. China Forest. Sci. Technol. 28, 37–41 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Xu, X., Du, H., Zhou, G., Ge, H., Shi, Y., Zhou, Y., Fan, W., Fan, W., 2011. Estimation of aboveground carbon stock of Moso bamboo (Phyllostachys heterocycla var. pubescens) forest with a Landsat Thematic Mapper image. Int. J. Remote Sens. 32, 1431–1448.
- Yang, Q.-Y., Xie, J.-Z., Zhang, W., Lin, Z.-Q., 2011. Biomass models for Bambusa textilis var. tasca. J. Zhejiang A & F Univ. 28, 519–526 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Yang, Q., Su, G.-R., Duan, Z.-B., He, K.-H., Guo, Y.-J., Wang, Z.-L., Sun, Q.-X., Peng, Z.-H., 2008. Biomass structure and its regression models of Dendrocalamus hamiltonii Nees et Arn. ex Munro population. J. Northwest A & F Univ. (Nat. Sci. Ed.) 36, 127–134 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Yen, T.-M., 2015. Comparing aboveground structure and aboveground carbon storage of an age series of moso bamboo forests subjected to different management strategies. J. For. Res. 20, 1–8.
- Yen, T.-M., 2016. Culm height development, biomass accumulation and carbon storage in an initial growth stage for a fast-growing moso bamboo (Phyllostachy pubescens). Botan. Stud. 57, 10.
- Yen, T.-M., Ji, Y.-J., Lee, J.-S., 2010. Estimating biomass production and carbon storage for a fast-growing makino bamboo (Phyllostachys makinoi) plant based on the diameter distribution model. For. Ecol. Manage. 260, 339–344.
- Yen, T.-M., Lee, J.-S., 2011. Comparing aboveground carbon sequestration between moso bamboo (Phyllostachys heterocycla) and China fir (Cunninghamia lanceolata) forests based on the allometric model. For. Ecol. Manage. 261, 995–1002.
- You, Z.-D., 2002. A study on biomass structure of individual plant of shoot-used Dendrocalamus latiflorus planted on mountain. Acta Agric. Univ. Jiang. 24, 806– 809 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Yu, R., Xiang, W., Ning, C., Luo, Z., 2016. Carbon storage and sequestration in four urban forest ecosystems in Changsha, Hunan. Acta Ecol. Sin. 36, 3499–3509 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Yu, Y., Fei, S.-M., He, Y.-P., Chen, X.-M., Jiang, J.-M., Tang, S.-Q., 2005. The structure and aboveground biomass of Pleioblastus amarus population in Changning. J. Sichuan Forest. Sci. Technol. 26, 90–93 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Yuen, J.Q., 2015. Uncertainty in above- and below-ground carbon biomass in major land-covers in Southeast Asia: Implications for biomass carbon assessments for REDD+ initiatives (Unpubl. Master's Thesis). National University of Singapore, Singapore.
- Yuen, J.O., Fung, T., Ziegler, A.D., 2016. Review of allometric equations for major land covers in SE Asia: uncertainty and implications for above- and below-ground carbon estimates. For. Ecol. Manage. 360, 323–340.
- Yuen, J.Q., Ziegler, A.D., Webb, E.L., Ryan, C.M., 2013. Uncertainty in below-ground carbon biomass for major land covers in Southeast Asia. For. Ecol. Manage. 310, 915–926.
- Zachariah, E.J., Sabulal, B., Nair, D.N.K., Johnson, A.J., Kumar, C.S.P., 2016. Carbon dioxide emission from bamboo culms. Plant Biol. 18, 400–405.
- Zemek, O.J., 2009. Biomass and Carbon Stocks Inventory of Perennial Vegetation in the Chieng Khoi Watershed (M.Sc. Thesis). University of Hohenheim, Stuttgart, NW Vietnam.
- Zhang, H.-X., Zhuang, S.-Y., Ji, H.-B., Zhou, S., Sun, B., 2014a. Estimating carbon storage of Moso bamboo forest ecosystem in Southern China. Soils 46, 413–418 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zhang, P., Huang, L., Zhang, X., Tang, S., Yu, Y., 2009. Studies on biomass structure and its regression models of Bambusa rigida Keng. J. Bamboo Res. 28, 25–28 (in Chinese with English abstract).
 Zhang, R., Shen, G., Zhang, X., Zhang, L., Gao, S., 2014b. Carbon stock and
- Zhang, R., Shen, G., Zhang, X., Zhang, L., Gao, S., 2014b. Carbon stock and sequestration of a Phyllostachys edulis forest in Changning, Sichuan Province. Acta Ecol. Sin. 34, 3592–3601 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zhang, T., Li, Y., Chang, S.X., Jiang, P., Zhou, G., Liu, J., Lin, L., 2013. Converting paddy fields to Lei bamboo (Phyllostachys praecox) stands affected soil nutrient concentrations, labile organic carbon pools, and organic carbon chemical compositions. Plant Soil. 367, 249–261.
- Zheng, J., Cao, Y., Xiao, S., Chen, C., Dai, Q., 2001. Study on the biomass models for different organs of Pseudosasa Amabilis. J. Bamboo Res. 20, 67–71 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zheng, R.-M., Zheng, Y.-S., Ding, M.-F., Ling, G.-X., Chen, L.-G., Wang, J.-D., 2003. Study on the biomass model of Pleioblastus amarus. J. Fujian College Forest. 23, 61–64 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zheng, Y., Chen, J., 1998. Study on density effect of Oligostachyum oedogonatun. J. Bamboo Res. 17, 40–44 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zheng, Y., Chen, L., Hong, W., 1998a. Study on productivity and soil properties of mixed forests of Chinese fir and Phyllostachys heterocycla cv. pubescens. Scient. Silvae Sin. 34, 16–25 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zheng, Y., Chen, M., Lin, J., Zhou, L., 1998b. Study on the models for biomass of Oligostachyum oedogonatum. J. Fujian College Forest. 18, 159–162 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zheng, Y., Chen, H., Zhang, W., 1998c. Optimizing the biomass estimation model for Sinocalamus oldhami by modified simplex method. Econ. For. Res. 16, 4–7 (in Chinese with English abstract).

- Zheng, Y., Hong, W., 1998. A study on age structure model of bamboo stand and its application. Scient. Silvae Sin. 34, 32–39 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zheng, Y., Li, J.-G., Xu, F., Lin, X., 1997a. Study on the biomass and structure of mixed forest of Cunninghamia lanceolata and Phyllostachys pubescens. J. Fujian College Forest. 17, 227–230 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zheng, Y., Qiu, E., Chen, L.-G., Zheng, R., Zhang, W., 2000. Studies on biomass models of Oligostachyum Oedogonatum (Wang E tye) Q.F. Huang. J. Bamboo Res. 19, 12–17 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zheng, Y., Wang, S., 2000. Study on bamboo underground structure of mixed forest of Chinese fir and bamboo. Scient. Silvae Sin. 36, 69–72 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zheng, Y., Zhang, W., Liang, H., You, X., 1997b. Studies on the models for biomass of Sinocalamue oldhami. J. Bamboo Res. 16, 43–46 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zhou, B.-Z., Fu, M.-Y., 2008. Rhizome and root system structure of Phyllostachys edulis stand under extensive management. For. Res. 21, 217–221 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zhou, B.-Z., Fu, M.-Y., Xie, J.-Z., Yang, X.-S., Li, Z.-C., 2005. Ecological functions of bamboo forest: research and application. J. Forest. Res. 16, 143–147.
- Zhou, B., Li, Z., Wang, X., Cao, Y., An, Y., Deng, Z., Geri, L., Wang, G., Gu, L., 2011. Impact of the 2008 ice storm on moso bamboo plantations in southeast China. J. Geophys. Res. 116, 1–10.
- Zhou, B., Wu, L., Zou, Y., 1999. Aboveground biomass of dendrocalamus latiflorus plantation in South Fujian. For. Res. 12, 47–52 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zhou, G., Jiang, P., 2004. Density, storage and spatial distribution of carbon in Phyllostachys pubescens forest. Scient. Silvae Sin. 40, 20–24 (In Chinese with English abstract).
- Zhou, H., Yuan, S., Yang, Z., Zheng, L., Yang, Y., Gu, X., Yang, X., Zhang, Z., 2014. Correlation between diet and biomass of staple-food bamboos utliilized by giant pandas during summer in Liziping Nature Reserve, China. Acta Theriol. Sin. 34, 352–360 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zhou, S.-O., 1995. Study on the population biomass of Bashania Fangiana colony. Chin. Bull. Bot. 12, 63–65 (in Chinese with English title).
- Zhou, S.-Q., Huang, J.-Y., Wei, R.-P., Zhang, Y.-H., Liu, B., Song, S.-X., Wang, P.-Y., Zhang, H.-M., 2008. The population density and biomass of bamboo in the Giant Panda food base of Woolong. J. Sichuan Forest. Sci. Technol. 29, 8–13 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zhou, S., Huang, J., Zhang, Y., Li, R., Liu, D., Huang, Y., Li, D., Zhang, H., 2012. Effects of wilderness training Giant Pandas' grazing and artificial harvesting on clone population biomass of Umbrella Bamboo (Fargesia robusta). Chin. J. Appl. Environ. Biol. 18, 1–8 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zhou, Y.-Q., 2004. Primary study on biomass structure of Gelidocalamus Stellatus population. Acta Agric. Boreali-occidentalis Sin. 13, 120–123 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zhou, Y., Li, Y., Guo, L., Zhong, J., Li, Z., Zhong, X., Tang, M., Zhang, W., Gan, X., 2009. The research on topsoil organic carbon in Jiaoling Changtan Nature Reserve, Guangdong province. Guangdong Forest. Sci. Technol. 25, 1–7 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zhu, L.-L., Zhang, M.-X., Zhao, H.-F., Zhao, Y., Xu, X.-N., 2014. Effects of different management measures on biomass and carbon storage in Phyllostachys pubescens forest. Nonwood For. Res. 32, 58–64 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- Zhu, Z.H., 2001. The Development of Bamboo and Rattan in Tropical China. China Forestry Publishing House, Beijing, China.Zhuang, S., Ji, H., Zhang, H., Sun, B., 2015. Carbon storage estimation of Moso
- Zhuang, S., Ji, H., Zhang, H., Sun, B., 2015. Carbon storage estimation of Moso bamboo (Phyllostachys pubescens) forest stands in Fujian, China. Trop. Ecol. 56, 383–391.
- Ziegler, A.D., Fox, J.M., Webb, E.L., Padoch, C., Leisz, S.J., Cramb, R.A., Mertz, O.L.E., Bruun, T.B., Vien, T.D., 2011. Recognizing Contemporary Roles of Swidden Agriculture in Transforming Landscapes of Southeast Asia. Conserv. Biol. 25, 846–848.
- Ziegler, A.D., Fox, J.M., Xu, J., 2009. The Rubber Juggernaut. Science 324, 1024–1025.
- Ziegler, A.D., Phelps, J., Yuen, J.Q., Webb, E.L., Lawrence, D., Fox, J.M., Bruun, T.B., Leisz, S.J., Ryan, C.M., Dressler, W., 2012. Carbon outcomes of major land-cover transitions in SE Asia: great uncertainties and REDD+ policy implications. Glob. Change Biol. 18, 3087–3099.
- Ziegler, A.D., Sidle, R.C., Phang, V.X.H., Wood, S.H., Tantasirin, C., 2014. Bedload transport in SE Asian streams—uncertainties and implications for reservoir management. Geomorphology 227, 31–48.
- Zou, Y.-G., 2011. Study on above-ground biomass allocation and ecological component characteristic of Dendrocalamus minor var. amoenus. J. Fujian Forest. Sci. Technol. 38, 6–10 (in Chinese with English abstract).
- 李党训, 廖水成., 1998. 毛竹生长规律初探. 湖南林业科技 25, 28-30 (referenced as Li and Liao, 1998).
- 林华, 2002. 毛竹林生态系统生物量动态变化规律研究. 林业科技开发 16, 26-27 (referenced as Lin, 2002).
- 王新疆, 2002. 毛竹混交林生产力和生态效益的研究. 林业勘室退生口退建江 2, 69-72 (referenced as Wang, 2002).
- 黎曦, 鲍雪芳, 王福升, 2007. 赣南毛竹生物量研究. 安徽林业科技 131, 9-11 (referenced as Li et al., 2007).